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PC-lO

AMENDING THE COMPREHENSIVE ZONING ORDINANCE RELATING TO
SHORT TERM RENTAL HOMJçpj278

Will the Planning Committee meeting of January 21, 2016
(gavel).
CHAIR COUCH:
please come to order? Members, I think this is the--no we had one already this year,
yeah? No? So Happy New Year everybody, first meeting of the year. It all blends
together. My name is Don Couch. I’m the Chair of the Committee. And please,
everybody, before we start, turn your cell phones to silent mode please ‘cause if it
rings we’ll ask who it was and was it important. We’ve done it, too, for those of you
who’ve not been here before, we’ve actually done it. Thank you, Mr. Carroll. Alright,
let me introduce the members of the Committee. First, we have the Vice-Chair of the
Committee, Councilmember Carroll.
.

.

.

..

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. Then we have Gladys Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. We have Council Chair Mike White.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And at this point, excused for now are Councilmember
Don Guzman and Councilmember Mike Victorino. And we also have, coming to her
seat, Councilmember Elle Cochran. Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Good morning.
CHAIR COUCH: Alright. From the Administration, we have Planning Department, Deputy
Director, Michele McLean, good morning.
MS. McLEAN: Good morning, Chair, Committee members.
CHAIR COUCH: And Corporation Counsel, Michael Hopper, good morning.
MR. HOPPER: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR

And
COUCH:
Greg Garneau.

then,

from

our

Staff,

we have

Legislative Analyst/Attorney,

MR. GARNEAU: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning. And then Committee Secretary, Pauline Martins. Alright,
and we also have, we’re gonna have a couple resource people that were requested at
We’re gonna have Maui Planning Commission Chair,
the previous meeting.
Keoni Ball, and Planning Commission member, Wayne Hedani. So we’ll be calling you
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guys down. Thank you for showing up. Airight, Members, today we’re working on
PC- 10, Amending the Comprehensive Zoning Ordinance Relating to Short-Term Rental
Homes. We’re gonna start public testimony. Let’s just go over the ground rules. For
individuals testifying in the Chamber, please sign up at the desk outside the Chamber
door. And if testifying from a remote testimony site, please sign up with District Office
Staff. Testimony will be limited to the items, the item listed on the agenda today.
Pursuant to the Rules of the Council, each testifier will be allowed to testify for up to
three minutes per item and I’ll be granting a fourth minute to conclude your
testimony. And we’ll be using the lighting system. The light will be green for three
minutes, yellow for one and when it turns red, please end your remarks. That gives
everybody enough time and will give us enough time to, hopefully, finish this meeting
today. Alright, Members, without objection, we’ll open public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. We’ll start off with the remote sites first. Let’s
roundabout way, no pun intended. Hana District Office, any testifiers today?
MS. LONO: Good morning, Chair. This is Dawn Lono at the Hana Office and there is no one
waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Lanai District Office?
MS. FERNANDEZ: Good morning, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is no
one waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Molokai District Office?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
CHAIR COUCH: Ok, ladies, thank you very much. We won’t come back to you. If you do
have somebody that comes in that wants to testify, please e-mail the Staff so we don’t
miss them or speak up if it seems that the e-mail wasn’t read. And I want to
acknowledge the attendance of Councilmember Guzman, good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, here we go. First person to sign up to testify in the
Chamber is Thomas Croly, followed by Arik Salvador.
MR. CROLY: Aloha, Chair. Aloha Committee Members. I submitted written testimony that I
believe is being passed out right now. I’m speaking on behalf of the Maui Vacation
Rental Association. When this Council created the Short-Term Rental Ordinance three
and a half years ago, it did so in an attempt to reasonably control and regulate this
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use. And I would assert that this ordinance has been successful in doing that for
more than 150 applicants who have been granted their permits and overwhelmingly
have been operating without causing any negative impacts to their neighborhoods.
But it’s worth noting that for some applicants, they remain stuck in the process and it
has not served them well. Some of the changes this Committee has already approved
by consensus will help some of those applicants but we’re going to have, if we’re going
to have this ordinance fairly give everyone the legal chance to make this use, then it
still needs a few tweaks. Most importantly, I believe that the automatic trigger for
Planning Commission review whenever there is an existing permitted short-term rental
within 500 feet needs to simply be removed. The Planning Commission, and you’ll
hear from them today, doesn’t really want to be the arbiter of that issue. This trigger
was waived for the first six months of this ordinance and that was very successful
because a lot of people came forward and made application and we did see some
clustering that occurred as a result of that. What we can now look back on with three
years of experience is we can see that where those clusters were, there wasn’t any
change in neighborhood character and such. So I think that was good to allow that to
happen so we could monitor it and I think that the fear that we had of, about, you
know, trying to prevent that, perhaps, could be allied by the fact that it seems to be
working well. On a different issue, this Council decided that short-term rental permits
would not be issued to a property but would be issued to the owner of a property.
This is not a property right granted to a property that they can move on. It’s granted
to the specific owner of the property. And it should follow suit that condominiumized
parcels, where the owner only owns his condo unit, his permit should only go with his
condominium unit. It should not be affected by the other condominium owners on
that property. I have submitted, at the end of my written testimony, a suggested
amendment to make that, allow that to happen and I think it addresses any concerns
that might come up about someone trying to abuse that, the idea that there could be
more than one permit on a given lot. Both of those issues directly impact applicants
who have applications that are in progress right now and some of them for as long as
three years and are doing all that they can to be compliant. Enforcement of the
five-year ban is an issue that impacts some current applicants and many would-be
applicants and I recognize that this is a touchy subject. It has been argued that those
who have not come forward to get a permit until they are forced to by enforcement
actions are perhaps not worthy of getting a permit and therefore should be banned.
But I want to advocate that a fully permitted short-term rental industry is a goal worth
making some accommodation to accomplish. Yes, there have been applicants who
have not done all they could do in a timely manner to get their permits but I do want
to point out, it’s a fact that the County hasn’t done all that this law said that they were
supposed to do. And that was, the law specifically said they need to contact people
who are out there that are advertising without a permit and tell them how to get a
permit and they need to do that every year and that hasn’t been done yet. So it’s not
fair to say to someone, we’re going to ban you when we haven’t at least first given that
warning and that opportunity to come in.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Mr. Croly.
MR. CROLY: Yes, that’s it.
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CHAIR COUCH: Time’s up.
MR. CROLY: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Croly, for
being here. I admire your tireless commitment to this project. You know, I was in the
elevator this morning thinking about the work today and I said, oh my God, when I
came here ten years ago, I started talking about bed and breakfast and here we are
then years later and, of course, now we’re in a, I think we’re in a better position
because we kinda know and have experience as to how this is all working. And, of
course, it’s not all smooth but we still have to continue to try to improve these laws so
that we get what we want. And I think what we all want is compliance.
MR. CROLY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And so I’m trying to look at it from that angle ‘cause I think that,
you know, we’re gonna want to have these kind of accommodations but how do we
lessen negative impacts and get people to come in and apply. You know, you make a
big point about this 500 foot, one, if it’s automatically within 500 feet, then they go to
Planning Commission, and you say that discourages people from applying. And you
did mention a little bit about, you know, your experience. What do you think will
change if we take that away?
MR. CROLY: I have to say that the 500-foot rule is the most misunderstood part of this
ordinance. Applicants, potential applicants often call me for advice, how do I get a
permit and so forth. And most commonly what they’ll say is, there’s already a guy
within 500 feet that has a permit so does that mean I can’t get one? Or I should start
with, they assume that’s the case, okay. So I can tell you right off the bat, there are
people who are not coming in to get a permit because they assume that they can’t get
one because of the 500-foot rule. I also attend all of the Planning Commission
meetings and I can say that it has been said many times in Planning Commission
that, aren’t we supposed to limit these to 1 every 500 feet? And I think it’s important
to, you know, to note that that wasn’t the Council’s intent. The Council’s intent
wasn’t to say there can only be 1 per 500 feet, just that we need to take a look at
them. But those issues aside, recognize that what happens when that trigger is
clipped, okay, is that the applicant has to then do a second round of noticing, so he
has an expense, sometimes in the thousands of dollars just to do the noticing for the
meeting. The applicant has to pay for the meeting, meaning he has to pay another
$550 fee to attend, to have that meeting held. The applicant has to publish in the
newspaper notice of the meeting, although the Council in some of the actions here has
taken that away once this gets passed. But it, and it also means at least another 60
days, and usually 90 days, and with a deferral, sometimes years before the permit will
be granted. Those actions just in them self say to someone, well do I want to spend all
this money? Do I want to take all this time to get to a result that is unsure because it
then falls under the purview of the Planning Commission to say yes or no? And if he
knew for sure that at the end of it there was going to be a yes, he’d probably spend the
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money and the time but when he knows that there’s the possibility of a no at the end
of that, again, it’s discouraging people from wanting to come forward.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you. I know we have the Planning Commission folks here
today and I’m really glad they’re here because we can have a conversation with them
but you spend a lot of time there and I know you monitor closely what’s happening.
Can you tell us how their approvals go? Is it more approvals and okays or more noes?
MR. CROLY: The Planning Commission reviews two different things related to short-term
rentals. They review an awful lot of State Special Use Permits that are required in the
Agricultural District, okay, and almost all of those are, have been approved because by
the time the applicant finds them self before the Planning Commission, they first had
to already show that their farm plan was in place and the Agricultural uses were up to
snuff and the Planning Department did those checks. So the bulk of what goes before
them is those State Special Use Permits. A much lower number of applications are
those where they’re actually hearing the short-term rental application before them. I
believe at this point, it’s 17, is all that they’ve heard to this point that have gone before
them for the short-term rental application as opposed to the State Special Use Permit.
Of those 17, I believe that 8 have been granted. I believe that 7 were denied and I
believe that a few are still in deferral, meaning that they haven’t taken action, they
haven’t had enough Commissioners to vote one way or the other and the applicant has
been asked to come back. So it’s kind of an even split between the denials and the
approvals for, in the occasions when it comes before them for a short-term rental
permit.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much.
conversation with them. Thank you.

Again, I’m looking forward to our

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? I have one. You
talked about the condominiumization, condominiumized properties, is it your
testimony that we should allow each person who has a property condominiumized on
a lot? Right now the lot is the one that is restricting. You get one per lot. And we’re,
your testimony is to have one per condominiumized lot?
MR. CROLY: Thank you, Chair. When we first passed this ordinance, we said there would
be one permit per lot. What we didn’t anticipate was the number of Residential lots, in
some case Agricultural lots, that have been condominiumized, where separate owners
own each piece. What has been the practice to date is that those owners have to come
in jointly as applicants for a short-term rental permit. Sometimes one of the owners
has no interest in getting a short-term rental permit for his portion of the property,
where the other owner does, and that in and of itself can kill the application. So that’s
one issue. The other issue is that each owner should be held responsible for his or
her actions. That is, if one owner violates the law or violates the term of the permit,
that should not be affecting the other owner of a condominiumized parcel. So it just
makes sense to me that each owner should be able to apply for a short-term rental
permit for his portion, his condominium unit.
CHAIR COUCH: And that’s only single-family homes?
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MR. CROLY: And it would not affect any multifamily homes because the definition of
short-term rental permit is, it must be in a single-family dwelling.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
you, Mr. Croly.

Members, any further questions?

Seeing none, thank

MR. CROLY: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Next up is Arik Salvador, followed by Madge Schaefer.
MR. SALVADOR: Good morning, everyone. My name is Arik Salvador and it’s nice to see you
all again. I was happy that we actually started this discussion on the topic of
compliance versus enforcement. I think that’s very, very important in terms of the
intention that we set, what is it that we’re really trying to do here? Do we want to get
people to come into this process, become legitimate, so to speak, or legal, whatever the
terminology you want to use, and help them become part of a system that we’re trying
to efficiently manage, properly regulate, and I think that we should encourage people
to comply. And I know when I was here last time, somebody made the comment that
granting amnesty instead would actually take the teeth out of enforcement. And it
was a statement that didn’t make a lot of sense to me because if, even though I know
this Council’s been doing this for a long time and I know that amnesty was granted
before, but if we grant amnesty, common sense is going to tell us that aren’t we
encouraging the people who are standing outside the system now to come in? And at
that point we have no need to enforce them, they’re in the system. And that’s what we
really want to do. We want to encourage people to come into the system. I know that
this Committee right now is looking at Molokal and Lanai as a special condition in
terms of granting amnesty for them. And I would tell you that that special condition
exists on Maui in a lot of places too. If any of you had the, had been fortunate or
unfortunate enough to be in Pala traffic during the holiday season, both ways, you
could’ve seen, we were backed up for miles. So you could see really, really how many
tourists were here and one of the comments that we got from the tourists all the timeI live in Paia--is there’s no place to stay. There’s no place to stay. Right. We have a
tourism industry that swelling, people want to come in, people want to stay but we’re
not providing them a place to stay so there’s definitely a need. And really based on
that need, and the same reason that we’re looking at granting amnesty again for
Molokal and Lanai, I would ask that that amnesty be extended across the board for
people of Maui, you know. Mr. Croly said that at this point there’s about 150 of the
400 permits for vacation rentals granted. I think that says something about this
process, is in these years of doing this, that we only have 150 people who actually
came forward or actually were able to get a permit. It’s a very difficult process. And
one of the reasons the process is difficult is quite often the rules and the guidelines
are unclear. And a great case in point is this 500-foot boundary limit. You know, if
there’s another vacation rental within 500 feet and it triggers the Planning
Commission, now part of it, as an applicant you don’t know where you stand. You’re
told, okay, here’s the goal line but if you come near that goal line, we’re going to move
it or we’re not going to tell you how to cross the goal line. We need a definitive set of
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criteria about what an applicant needs to do to get his permit.
times that’s ambiguous at this point. Thank you all so much.

And I think lots of

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members, any questions to the testifier? I have one. You
mentioned that there should be amnesty. We already had an amnesty period and why
should we have another one?
MR. SALVADOR: It’s an excellent question and it’s a question I’ve heard often. You know,
when I actually 000gled this, I’m coming onto the stage much later than many of you,
and when I actually 000gled when the County and how the County was informed of
the ordinances, the only thing substantial I found was on The Maui News, besides the
Maui County website itself, and The Maui News subscribership is not an effective way
to communicate with the community. From the statistics that I was able to get, it
reaches one quarter to a little over one quarter of the households on the island so
we’re leaving a lot of people without any communication. Later I was once asked, well,
listen, if you’re going to go into a business, shouldn’t you take it upon yourself to find
out what the regulations of that business were? And I really appreciate that question,
even though I wasn’t allowed to respond, but that’s precisely what we did, you know,
we never had a violation, we never even had a warning but we did get a message on an
Airbnb website and we contacted the County. And in the County ordinance it says,
it’s the County’s requirement to contact people who don’t have a license and to show
them how to apply for a license. That’s exactly the communication we had with the
Planning Department. That’s exactly what we did. Somewhere in there between the
initial communications and the time that we actually got the permit in because it was
six months, there was a policy change in the Planning Office with regards to this, with
regards to this amnesty and this five-year ban. There was no ordinance change but
there was a policy change and I feel that, certainly myself, a lot of people were not
properly informed of the amnesty, both in calling the Planning Department and in the
way that it was given to the public via the media.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. You mentioned The Maui News is not an effective way. It was
on our website. I don’t know any other way that we can do a push communication.
MR. SALVADOR: I totally agree. And one of the things I did mention, is besides the Maui
County website, and that is the challenges that we face but I think that’s why the
language in the ordinance is also there. The language in the ordinance says that if the
County sees that somebody is advertising as a vacation rental, they should contact
that person and inform them on how to come in and apply. That’s the language of the
ordinance. But when that is actually done--because it’s one of the mechanisms that
we’re saying, this is how we’re going to inform the public--when that is actually done
and myself or other people in the public then follow those guidelines, that door is
shut.
CHAIR COUCH: Because of language in, other language in the ordinance?
MR. SALVADOR: Other language.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
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MR. SALVADOR: And that’s what I would say is, you know, if that language is in there for
encouraging people to come in, let’s help them come in, let’s again go towards
compliance
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SALVADOR: --as opposed to enforcement.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
MR. SALVADOR: Thank you.
Members, any questions to the testifier?
CHAIR COUCH:
Mr. Salvador.

Seeing none, thank you,

MR. SALVADOR: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Next up is Madge Schaefer, followed by Peter Davis. And Mr. Davis so far is
the last person to sign up to testify. Anybody else wants to testify, please make your
way to the back and sign up.
MS. SCHAEFER: Hi, Madge Schaefer. You know, I’ve been here from the very beginning,
from when this ordinance was flailing about and Chairman Couch put together a
committee of the two sides, I’ll call it that, and that committee met in a very friendly
meeting and we worked out, I believe, what was the middle of the road. It is now five
years later and the principal issue that was the principal issue then and the key to
this ordinance then, is still the same problem, the lack of enforcement. You can talk
about compliance but the problem was the lack of enforcement. So I thought about it
and thought about it and had a meeting with Don and discussed what I thought was a
viable fix, something that protected the residential neighborhoods but allowed these
B&Bs and short-term rentals to live within those residential neighborhoods. I asked
Don, because I have tremendous respect for the education and abilities of the
planners, professional planners, and I asked Don to arrange a meeting and he tried
twice and both times we were cancelled, not, Don and I weren’t cancelled, but the
Planning Department representative cancelled. So we never had an opportunity for
that idea to be considered by the professional planners. So it gives me three minutes
to come in here and talk about a change that would preserve the neighborhoods,
would still be fair to the TVRs--I’m gonna call them that, the TVRs. The issue is some
neighborhoods, and in particular, my neighborhood, Maui Meadows, the gentleman
previously talked about there needed to be further warnings and amnesty and
whatever, at one point, recently, and within the last year, I gave the Planning
Department a list of 25 illegal short-term rentals, vacation rentals, TVRs, in Maui
Meadows, 25 of them. So if you gave them amnesty on top of what we already have
now, which are legal, which are, I think, 27, 6 short-term vacation rentals ‘cause one
of ‘em was grandfathered, and then I think 23 B&Bs either in process or whatever, you
can see we had a substantial amount of operations going on. I have no opportunity
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for the Planning Department to review this and I have three minutes to explain a
procedure, which I can’t do. It’s very disappointing.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions to the testifier? Mr. Quzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Ms. Schaefer, for being here. Why don’t I ask the
question? What was the proposal that you and Mr. Couch wanted to
CHAIR COUCH: You gotta get a little bit closer to.. .thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, I don’t know if this is working.
CHAIR COUCH: It is.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay, it is, okay. I’m going to ask you, can you explain what,
I guess, the proposal that you and Mr. Couch were working on?
MS. SCHAEFER: Yes. It was really very simple. It goes back to again the, considering the
vacation rentals as TVRs, whether they’re a B&B or whether they’re a short-term
Kihei has, the
rental and each area plan has a specific number of permits.
Kihei-Wailea plan has 100 permits for short-term rentals and 100 permits for B&Bs.
The way it’s looking now, the majority of those would be in Maui Meadows. So Maui
Meadows could end up with, you know, 80 B&3s, and if the quota’s lifted, could end
up with who knows how many short-term vacation rentals. So in order to preserve the
neighborhood, it seemed logical that you would take the percentage of residential
units, the total, and which right now is about, the figure that the Planning
Department is using is about 6,500 residential units in the Kihei-Wailea plan, and of
those, about 600 of those--I’m just rounding numbers--600 are in Maui Meadows so
that’s about 10 percent of the residential units. So 10 percent of the permits would go
to Maui Meadows. Right now, we’re way over that. We’re, if you consider 200, really,
because there’s 100 B&Bs and 100 short-term rental permits that are available. If you
took 10 percent of each of those, it would be 20, and in some areas, which was
pointed out, in some areas, like along the ocean, there are a lot of homes that are
short-term vacation rentals already, that those that.. .if there was no.. .then the
neighborhood objection would, you know, the neighbor objection would still stay in,
that those could have a percentage of, they could take all of them. The, you know,
there are issues in Lahaina, along Front Street. That’s the kind of thing that I
would’ve hoped that the planner would have been able to say, okay, this isn’t gonna
work, this is gonna work. But I didn’t have that opportunity.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MS. SCHAEFER: Does that, do you understand the, did I make myself clear?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Just to clarify.
So basically you wanna, based off the
residential plan, take a percentage of the residents and that percentage would be
10 percent? So 10 percent would be allowed to have a permit?

-
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MS. SCHAEFER: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: And then you’re talking about a zoned area that has high
density of TVRs and basically saying, look, if you guys wanna keep operating in that
area, then go ahead, kind of like the red light district? But just joking.
MS. SCHAEFER: Right. But I would presume that
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: I was just joking. But anyways

--

MS. SCHAEFER: Exactly.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --I get what you’re saying. You want to isolate the TVRs in
high-density areas and allow them to operate freely somehow and then in the
residential areas, make it a percentage of the residents based off of
MS. SCHAEFER: Right, which would preserve the character of the neighborhood.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right.
MS. SCHAEFER: And that’s what’s, that’s really what the goal was from the very beginning.
I believe that was the Council’s goal. It just, in the five years, we know it didn’t work
out for some areas and I’m sure Councilmember Cochran could be, could relate it to
her areas. I’m just not familiar enough with the.. .but I don’t know whether that would
work or not but it’s a shame, again, that as a citizen, that the Planning Department, in
essence, refuses to meet. It’s very frustrating.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, mister.. .done, Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Ms. Schaefer, I know you’re, you have, in the past,
supported the retaining of the 500-foot rule. Is this new calculation being suggested
in, with the idea that that would allow the 500-foot rule to go away if the number were
limited or is it still your feeling that the 500-foot rule should remain in place?
MS. SCHAEFER: You know, I have to tell you, I haven’t thought about that because right
now we, Maui Meadows, is at, like I said, I think 2$ and so they’re $ above anyhow
and there are 2 particular areas, 1 that has 5 in the same, like the 4 corners and I
think you had a communication--I know you had a letter--from the family that lives in
that situation and is not happy with it at all but it’s there. So I can’t say I’ve thought a
lot about that. I kept hoping that we would have access to, as I said, the professional
planners, and we were declined that access. I’ve never met, on this issue, I have never
met with the Planning Department. I’ve talked to Gina on the phone to get, when
there have been changes but, you know, I’ve got plenty of skin in the game and it’s
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really frustrating because the planners know better than I do, and certainly any of us,
that’s what they’re trained for, and to not have that opportunity.
My
Just one last question, if you don’t mind, Chair?
COUNCILMEM3ER WHITE:
recollection is that the 500-foot rule was one of the main elements that brought overall
agreement on the initial passage of this ordinance. Is that correct?
MS. SCHAEFER: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members.. .Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Ms. Schaefer, for being
here.. .hello. Chair.. .not a question for yourself at this point, but, Chair, do you think
we could have Ms. Schaefer, if she’s available, to be here as a resource person as we
go through our discussion today?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, if it’s okay with her.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: If you’re available, Ms. Schaefer?
MS. SCHAEFER: Thank you. Yeah, I’d appreciate that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright, very good.
CHAIR COUCH: And I do know that there is somebody else in the room that was part of
that. So if they’re available, I mean, we gotta have all sides
--

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: --represented.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, mister
COUNCILMEMBER QUZMAN: Was that Mr. Croly?
CHAIR COUCH: No, actually, it was Ms. Clark, I believe.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, Ms. Clark. Could we ask her to be a resource person?
CHAIR COUCH: Weal see.
COUNCILMEM3ER GUZMAN: Okay.
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CHAIR COUCH: Thanks. Okay. Any other questions? I have one. You’re talking about up
in Maui Meadows, you know, the character of the neighborhood. Is it your experience,
with the permitted ones, permitted units, whether they’re B&B or short-term rentals,
is the character of the neighborhood being diminished at all?
MS. SCHAEFER: Well, I don’t have any on my street, but I do, and I just a few days ago had
a conversation with a person whose family home is among a cluster and he said to me,
you know, my neighborhood, the character here, has just changed, it’s just changed
because there are constantly strangers here and he said that changes things for me
and my children.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Airight, Members, any further questions? Seeing none

--

MS. SCHAEFER: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: --thank you. We have Peter Davis, followed by David Dantes.
MR. DAVIS: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Good morning.
MR. DAVIS: Good morning, Councilmembers. I am Peter Davis. I live in Maui Meadows and
I would like to focus on our desire not to expand upon the current cap of five for Maui
Meadows.
The question of the character of the neighborhood and whether it’s
changing, I think is very, very germane and I’ve been a little disappointed in the
previous times that I’ve come before this Council because the questions that have
been posed have always been in terms of, have the police been called, is there wild
partying, are there these kind of problems and that is disappointing in that it’s not
that that changes the nature of the neighborhood. That should not be the test. The
test should be, is it a different experience living in the neighborhood for those who are
homeowners there? And the fact is that it is. Anytime the home next to you gets
converted into what is in effect, a hotel, your neighborhood and the character of your
neighborhood has changed. This notion of doing away with the 500-foot rule, if you
think the neighborhood’s changes.. .if the house on one side of you converts to a hotel,
if the one on the other side changes too, now your neighborhood has really changed in
terms of its character as to you. What I would like to see in terms of the desirability of
this is first a consideration by the Council of the fact that yes, the gentleman from
Paia was correct, there is a need in his neighborhood for more of this type of product,
more of this type of housing to be available. In South Maui, there is no similar need. I
would like to see a survey sent out, reaching all the property owners in Maui
Meadows, a one-question survey saying, would it be okay with you if the house next to
you converted to a short-term rental? I think we all know what the answer to that
would be. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Davis.
none, thank you.

Members, any questions to the testifier?

MR. DAVIS: Thank you.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Last person to sign up to testify so far is David Dantes. Anybody else? If
you want to testify, please sign up in the back.
MR. DANTES: Good morning, Chair and Members, and Happy New Year everyone. I’m here
testifying about PC-b and specifically in favor of the, Council Chair White’s motion,
which should be in your binders, to add language to the enforcement section of
19.65.080. I’m not sure whether I’ve introduced this correctly as a motion. I’m
looking at the transmittal of a legislative proposal and it says, move to revise the
revised proposed bill by adding the attached language so I’m calling it a motion. At
any rate, in particular the, paragraph D, which used to be paragraph C, outlines a
method of requiring enforcement, which I believe is humane and effective. It requires
that a member of the public report to the Planning Department an advertisement of a
short-term rental home that is believed to not have a permit and to provide the
Department with a valid physical address. You know, that’s the biggest issue that the
Planning Department has with enforcement of illegal rentals is that they conceal the
owner’s identity and location. If a member of the public is willing to go to the trouble
of finding that physical address and then if the Planning Department validates that
complaint, the language which the Council Chair is recommending would require the
Department to initiate enforcement, first with a notice of warning. The notice of
warning would inform the violator they have to stop advertising or they would face a
fine. And if they don’t stop advertising within that specified time limit, then a fine
would be imposed every day the advertising continues, unless the advertising is not
within the owner’s control. And that’s an important caveat because there are websites
that pick up information about people’s short-term rental homes. The owner of the
property doesn’t pay for that advertising and even if they don’t want that advertising or
they decide not to advertise, that site may continue to be online for years and there’s
nothing anyone can do about it. So I’d urge you to give consideration to the language
in Council Chair White’s proposal. I’m in favor of it and I think it would solve the
dilemma we’re facing where there are more illegal than legal short-term rental homes
on Maui. This is not only affecting permitted bed and breakfast and short-term rental
owners like myself, but depriving the County of appropriate real property taxes and its
share of Transient Accommodation Tax and as the Planning Director reported to you,
taking away from the inventory of long-term housing for local residents, Thanks a lot.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Dantes. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing
none, thank you. Alright, we have one more person that came up to testify, or signed
up to testify, and that’s Larry Shapiro.
MR. SHAPIRO: Good morning, Chair White, Councilmembers. It’s nice to see you again. I’ve
been here several times, as you know, to testify in favor of raising the, what is right
now a very low limit and I believe an unreasonably low limit of, for short-term vacation
rentals in Maui Meadows. It’s now set at five and I would like to see it raised to ten,
additional five. As you know, I and my wife live in Maui Meadows. We’re not, we don’t
have a vacation, we don’t have a rental that would be removed from a rental pool. We
want to rent the house out when we are travelling to provide some rental income to us
to support us in our retirement. The issues, as I’ve mentioned before in prior
testimony, the issues that everyone who’s involved in this issue have raised are all
-
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legitimate, whether it’s concern for neighborhood, that the character of a
neighborhood changing, whether it’s concern for people like myself who want to have
the opportunity to have a reasonable use of their property, whether it’s providing
another alternative for vacation visitors, whether it’s the people who are concerned
about reducing available stock of housing for workforce housing for the rental pool.
Every one of those issues is legitimate but the question is balance and trying to
accommodate all of the interests. In Maui Meadows, Maui Meadows has over 600
parcels over approximately 320 to 330 acres. It’s a very, very large area. This is not a
heavily congested area such as perhaps in Lahaina, where the impact of some of these
rentals can be much greater. I’ve heard people testify about the negative impact in
I have not
Maui Meadows on the residential character of the neighborhood.
experienced that. I have not heard that from any of my neighbors. I have heard that
from testifiers here but it’s not been my experience at all. I have a, across the street
from me, is a permitted vacation rental. There are five permitted vacation rentals, as I
understand, there’ve been not one complaint against any of them. There’s one of
those five that have been grandfathered. It has been around for a long time. That’s
across the street from me. I don’t ever see those people. It’s not, there’ve been no
complaints. I even wrote a letter years ago when they wanted to get approval when
they came in for this process and I sent a letter in because they haven’t caused any
problems or any issues at all. We will not cause any problems for our neighbors. The
last thing I want to do is cause a problem for our neighbors. I respect our neighbors.
We want to do the right thing. We want to be legal. We do, we want to obey the law.
We want to have the opportunity to apply to not, to be respectful neighbors and part of
the community. In Maui Meadows, there was a survey done, as you heard before,
from the Maui Meadows Neighborhood Association, asking people what they think.
Well, there was, it was interesting. It wasn’t the, you know, one side or the other, it
was actually a split. People had different opinions and it was about evenly split. And I
think that goes back to the concept here of looking at what it is that is a way to
accommodate Maui Meadows and my desire and the desire of a few other people to
increase what is an unreasonably low limit of five, to ten permitted short-term
vacation rentals. There’s been testimony that there’s 2$ vacation rentals in Maui
Meadows. That is not correct. There are 5 short-term vacation rentals and, as I
understand it, 20, approximately 20 bed and breakfasts. I ask for your consideration
on our request to raise the limit to ten short-term rentals in Maui Meadows.
Members, any questions to the testifier?

CHAIR COUCH:
Thank you, Mr. Shapiro.
Mr. Guzman?

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Mr. Shapiro, for
being here. I guess one of my questions is is the limit, has that reached its maximum?
MR. SHAPIRO: Yes. The, well, the limit, there’s 100 short-term rentals permitted in the
Kihei-Makena area.
Maui Meadows has been allocated five and that has been
reached. One of those five was one that had been grandfathered in, so to speak, and
then four additional ones. And if, just one other point I want to make, if you look at
the numbers, if we talk about the numbers that are in, of residential units in the
entire area, there’s about 6,500 or so. It’s not entirely accurate but, or guaranteed,
that that’s accurate but it’s an estimate. And if Maui Meadows has 600 approximate
-
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units, giving Maui Meadows 10 percent of those 100 allowed short-term vacation
rentals would mean that a fair allocation would be 10 permitted short-term vacation
rentals in Maui Meadows.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I think that’s what Ms. Schaefer was trying to get at as
well. It sounded like there was a percentage there. Are you currently in the process of
applying for a permit?
MR. SHAPIRO: No. Well, we’ve worked on the application, which is daunting. We’ve gotten
some of the paperwork together but we have not applied because there are no permits
to apply for.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
MR. SHAPIRO: We want to apply. We would never do it illegally.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Members.. .Chalr White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Shapiro, for being here. So based on your
testimony, are you, would you be in support of the assignment of a percentage of the
permits to Maui Meadows based on their, the number of lots versus the total number
in the Kihei-Wailea area, which would have effectively increase the, increased it to the
ten you’re looking for?
MR. SHAPIRO: Yes, but I think part of the discussion, the numbers get a little bit muddled
because of the difference of the discussion running the short-term vacation rentals
and bed and breakfast together. If we look at short-term vacation rentals separately
and we were to increase that limit to ten, yes, at, because it does seem rational and
fair to say, well, that’s why, units in Maui Meadows compared to the rest of the area,
10 percent. So if 10 percent of the permits were allocated to Maui Meadows, I think
that would be fair.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you

--

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --Mr. Couch.
CHAIR COUCH: Any further questions? Seeing.. .1 do have a couple.
up on Mr. Guzman’s comments, are you operating now?
MR. SHAPIRO: No.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Have you ever operated?
MR. SHAPIRO: We live there. We live in the house. We’re there.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. SHAPIRO: We’re not
CHAIR COUCH: So are you getting a homeowners exemption now?
MR. SHAPIRO: Yes.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. You realize that if you did go this route and rent it out, you would
lose your homeowners exemption and rate?
MR. SHAPIRO: Yes. And I do have to say, honestly, that I, I mean, I don’t know if this is, all
this trouble that we’re going through is even going to be worthwhile. There are people
who have some wild numbers, have come up and testified about the amount of money
that you can make in a short-term vacation rental. We have a very modest house. We
don’t have a mansion. So my wife and I have been, you know, every time I come here,
it’s like, you know, should we really do that, are we really going to be able to, you
know, rent it out for a long enough period of time to, for enough money and all the
hassle and tax changes and losing the homeowners exemption, to make it worthwhile.
But we feel like, well, we should give it a try because we think it could, you know,
possibly be a little bit beneficial to us. It’s not going to be a gigantic money maker,
that’s for sure.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
Mr. Shapiro.

Thank you.

Anybody else?

Members?

Seeing none, thank you,

MR. SHAPIRO: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Anybody else? This is the last call. Anybody else willing to
testify? Alright, you have to sign up at the end, after your testimony. No, come on
down.
MR. WAYNE: Oh, afterwards.
CHAIR COUCH: Identify yourself and then sign up.
MR. WAYNE: Jim Wayne, from the island of Molokai, the unofficial representative there. I
just want to offer my support to the Council for 080(D), Enforcement section
amendment as it reads. And I vow to you, I will be, as a fellow previous West Molokai
association board member, I will be the catalyst to get those guys on board, all those
owners that are trying, I will help them. I’ve gone through the permitting process. I’m
stuck in it. I know it well. It is daunting and I will be the catalyst to help get Molokai
on board, I vow to you. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any questions to the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
Please sign up and return your.. .thank you. Alright, last call. Seeing none, we have
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no e-mails from Lanai, Molokai or Hana so we’re gonna close public testimony,
without any objection.
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY...

CHAIR COUCH: Alright, Members, we’re working on, as noted, PC-b. We’ve gotten a lot of
comments, testimony. We’ve done a lot of work. We’ve met eight times, once last term
and seven times this term, to discuss the Department’s proposed amendments. The
most recent version of the bill is the one attached to the request for legal services
dated November 13, 2015. So that’s what, if you want to see the actual bill, that’s
what, where you can find that.
We’ll be working on the matrix summary of
amendments to the bill that has been updated with revisions agreed to at our
November and December meetings. It has today’s date on it, I believe. Right here.
That’s what we’ll be working off of. You know, lots of progress has been made. We’re
almost there and we got some, a couple of items that we really need to discuss and
hash out, as you’ve heard. But before we go to all of that, I’d like to call up our
Planning Commissioners. The Chair of the Commission is Keoni Ball and also one of
the Commission members, Wayne Hedani. We want, we’d like to ask some questions
of you so come on up. You have places noted here. And you get to share a mic so you
pick it up and you have to really put it close to your mouth so everybody can hear you.
First of all, Happy New Year, gentlemen, and thank you so much for agreeing to join
us.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Happy New Year.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And you do have to talk into the mic and very close. So one of you,
go ahead and grab it.
Alright.
Some of the, the biggest request was from
Member Guzman, who had to step out of the room for a minute, but, Mr. Ball, can you
tell us a little bit about the, I guess, the, you know, not the character of the
Commission, but the mindset of the Commission as, when you get short-term rentals?
And one of the reasons I’m asking--and you don’t have to look back here, I understand
you--one of the reasons I’m asking is, the Commission, I know not under you as Chair,
but the Commission sent us a letter asking us to stop, put a moratorium on all
short-term rental homes and consider repealing the bill. So can you talk to us a little
bit about that?
MR. BALL: Yes. Good morning, Chairman

--

CHAIR COUCH: A little closer to the mic, please.
MR. BALL: --Councilmembers. That was sent out as a, as kind of a protest to the lack of
affordable housing and maybe offering a solution to that problem by creating more
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housing by eliminating the vacation rental, it was kind of the thought behind that
letter.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. And is that still the, I guess, the position of the Commission?
MR. BALL: Well, it was, yes, in a short answer and the long answer, it’s not the, it is not the
sentiment of the whole Commission as, you know, as we’ve passed vacation rentals
since that letter’s been sent out, so.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Hedani, do you have any comments on this?
MR. HEDANI: Basically
CHAIR COUCH: Get a little closer to the mic. It’s, you have to kinda swallow the mic.
MR. BALL: He didn’t start talking yet.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, I thought I heard him say something.
MR. HEDANI: Basically, the idea of the moratorium was trying to address the situation
where so many residences were being taken out of inventory for shortterm rentals
that I believe it was Commissioner Freitas, Jack Freitas, that introduced the concept.
He felt that it was getting to the point where something had to be done so that, until
there were more residential units brought into the inventory for residents of the island,
we should cap it, we should stop it, we should have a moratorium on it to give
inventory a chance to grow and not adversely affect the residents of the island. I
supported it, although, I don’t support the concept of moratoriums, in general, but in
that particular case, I supported it because it is a serious problem.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Members.. .1 know, Mr. Guzman, you asked

--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: --for them to be here so I’ll start with you and then Ms. Balsa has some
questions as well.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, I would like to thank the Commissioners for being here
today. The reason why I asked Chair Couch for some input was because we had
received various testimonies, as well as individuals who have contacted our office that
has, somewhat has said that there was no point in going to the Commission because
of the fact that they would just be denied a permit anyway. So I didn’t believe that,
you know, so I wanted to actually get a dialog going to actually understand where the
Commission was, their ideal, or the idealism or their philosophy, but it sounds as
though, is there some type of, I guess, standard when you look at an application that
you go through? Like a check list that you’re required to go through to, and if they
met all of the requirements, then it’s basically, you know, you’re done, you’ve passed?
I guess that’s my number one question and I do have a follow-up question.
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay, great. And, Mr. Guzman, your mic is a little

--

COUNCILMEM3ER GUZMAN: Oh.
CHAIR COUCH: --low too so.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: It used to, I don’t know, for some reason

--

CHAIR COUCH: The other Members can’t hear you.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --it was so sensitive before.
CHAIR COUCH: I know.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: But I don’t know.
CHAIR COUCH: The other Members can’t hear you.
COUNCILMEMBER QUZMAN: Okay, I apologize.
MR. BALL: To answer your question, the reason why they come to the Commission is
because they have something usually in their permit that triggers the Commission so
they have to come in. If it’s
--

CHAIR COUCH: Use the mic, mister
MR. BALL:
a neighbor complaining, you have to have two neighbors complaining, that will
trigger it. A lot of times we’ll take that into consideration, if a neighborhood comes in
and protests the applicant, then we, you know, we have grounds for denial. We can’t
just deny on anything that we wish, We have to follow the ordinance and there are
specific things in there saying this is what you could deny it on. Sometimes the
Commission’s personal views come out, little bit, but for the most part, they’re not
voting on those personal views, they’re voting on the applicant itself. It can be a little
bit adversarial, I guess, the mood in the Commission, the mood in the, at the
Commission meeting, but it’s not necessarily that, just, it’s that in general, it’s not just
on vacation rentals or B&Bs, it’s on all projects. And that’s, I go back to training,
probably, for the Commission. The Commission gets very little training on can and
cannots, is I see a big issue, if we had more training on that. We do get, you know,
the sexual harassment training and that sort of thing but there’s nothing really on the,
how you do, what do you do as a Commissioner and this is, you know, you’re
representing, you know, the public and you’re still, you know, you shouldn’t be
fighting with them necessarily when they’re there or accusing them of things. I mean,
they’re there because they put a permit through and we’re trying to see if we can get
that permit through, I guess, if you will, but if there’s things like neighbors that don’t
want it there, I mean, we have to listen to the neighborhood, especially if we don’t live
in that area.
I think those carry a lot of weight when we’re looking at those
applications.
--
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CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hedani, any follow-up, further comments?
follow-up or is that, was that your follow-up?

Okay, you said you had a

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: No. Follow up, please?
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So.
CHAIR COUCH: Get closer to the mic, please.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
second.
CHAIR COUCH: Short recess.

Okay.

.

.

I hope that wasn’t on camera.

Anyways, hold on a

(gavel)..

.

RECESS:

10:04 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:08 a.m.

CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel)
Will the Planning Committee meeting of Thursday,
1st,
January 2
please come back to order? Sorry, Members, we had some technical
difficulties so we’ve got that fixed. Mr. Guzman, can you do your follow-up question
.

.

.

.

.

.

--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --then we have a question with, by Ms. Baisa.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, thank you. Yeah, just getting back on the, I guess, the
rationale or the basis of denial. I didn’t quite get the, I guess, a standard. Is there a
standard, like you, or maybe the Planning Department or Corporation Counsel can
read that out to me? I’d like to hear what the standard is for denial and whether that,
was that, you know, does the Commission actually go through, like a checklist, other
than just listening to the constituents or the permittee, the applicants, that come in?
Do they go through, okay, this is the standard of proof, this is what, you know, they
have to hit in order to pass, and, you know, so I kinda want to hear that and basically
know that you guys are going through that process. I didn’t quite get that feeling
when you were explaining whether you guys were actually going through a process.
So I’m a person of process. I always like to see, you know, from A to Z and this is how
we got to the conclusion. And my main concern was whether, as a Commission, you
are, I guess, you have the jurisdiction to impose policy and, you know, like a
moratorium. If that was an idea that was, stemmed from previous decisions that you
had made in the Commission and it was somehow vetted through or it was somehow
that was the philosophy of the Commission that, hey, maybe we should reduce these
TVRs so that we can have the opportunity to create more housing, more long-term
housing. I’m not sure how that process went and whether that, in fact, happened. So
these are the type of questions that I want to flush out and see whether, you know, it
did happen, whether you had a process, and then the second prong of that was, was
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this whole idea of policy making conceived in the Commission room or was it just
personal ideas and agendas, yeah.
MR BALL: I think they were three questions there.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
now.

Sorry.

I kinda got it, rambled, I got excited, the mic works

MR. BALL: I’ll defer to Corporation Counsel

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, sure, sure.
MR. BALL: --on the
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So the first question was that the, the basis for denial.
MR. HOPPER: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair. There’s, interestingly enough, the restrictions and
standards on granting or denying a permit are in 19.65.030, entitled Restrictions and
Standards. The Council, through its ordinance, has given these standards for both
the department and the Commission to follow in determining whether or not to grant a
Short-Term Rental Home Permit, which is a discretionary permit for the Department
or the Planning Commission. And so in 19.65.030(N), I believe, N as in Nancy, it says,
short-term rental homes shall conform to the character of the existing neighborhood in
which they are situated. Prior to issuing a permit, the Department or applicable
Planning Commission shall consider the following, and then that, it gives a list.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Can you read the list, please?
MR. HOPPER: Yes. Well, Item 1 is very long and so I’ll give a basic summary of that. Item 1
is basically CC&Rs may be considered by the Commission but not, are not
determinative. So if CC&Rs prohibit short-term rental homes and that includes the
fact that the association, if there is an association, must provide a letter to the
Commission explaining to them if the CC&Rs allow or prohibit the short-term rental
home use. Number 2 is Existing Land Use Entitlements and Uses. Number 3 is the
Applicable Community Plan. Number 4 is Community Input. And Number 5 is
Potential Adverse Impacts, Including Excessive Noise, Traffic and Garbage.
In
addition, if there is a denial, the Planning Commission’s required to issue findings of
fact and conclusions of law, which you’re familiar with
--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Correct.
MR. HOPPER: --in numbered paragraphs, and that’s adopted by the Commission and
provided to the applicant, and the applicant has the option to appeal that to Circuit
Court. And, you know, that’s based on not only the application itself but also all of
-
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the testimony that’s received, those are, that’s considered evidence essentially that the
Commission can consider, in addition to any testimony that’s provided at the actual
hearing. And then the Commissioners can deliberate. It’s good and, in fact, essential
to have on the record, whether it’s orally established by testimony or Commission
comments or in writing in the staff report or other facts that maybe come forward to
the Commission in the form of neighborhood testimony and things like that or other
evidence, for that to be part of the record. And, generally, the findings of fact and
conclusions of law will reference, make references to the record, such as exhibits in
the staff report or transcript, you know, evidence, much in the same way you would
have in a court hearing. It’s called a contested case hearing, which is a quasi-judicial
proceeding before the Commission. And so that’s essentially how it’s treated. This is,
these are the criteria that you will find in the Code and I think one issue that
Commissioner Ball was alluding to was that this is the same for the Commission and
for the Department. The ones the Commission see, though, based on the Council
ordinance may sometimes be those, one of the criteria for Commission review is if a
certain percentage of neighbors have actually protested or came out in opposition. So
if that’s the basis for why it’s heard, sometimes you’ll have more testimony agalnst the
application than you may otherwise have if it was a regular application, or even 1 that
was within 500 feet. There may be no opposition there whatsoever. So, again, as part
of the criteria, community input and potential adverse impacts, including excessive
noise, traffic and garbage, are factors the Commission has to consider, along with
anything else listed in the ordinance. 3ut that’s generally how proceedings happen in
front of the Planning Commission, based on my experience. And there is a criteria.
It’s not based on, you know, personally I don’t like this person or I, you know, I don’t
like short-term rental homes in general. The, each application’s reviewed based on
whether it meets or does not meet the criteria. Yes, there’s discretion in the criteria
‘cause it’s a discretionary permit, and that’s what Council has provided here, but any
denials would need to be based on evidence in the record and that’s something that
can be appealed to Circuit Court and Circuit Court can review the decisions the
Commission makes, as with other permits the Commission may issue, Special
Management Area Permits, Special Use Permits, other things like that may also be
subject to the same review depending on the actual law involved.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Very good. Thank you for putting that on the record. I think
that’s very clear on establishing their criteria and their procedures. So I think that
was a good foundation to continue on with other
--

CHAIR COUCH: Great.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --questions, so.
CHAIR COUCH: So, Mr. Ball, do you have any further response to that?
MR. BALL: Sure. Further response to that specific question, we make sure if there is a
denial that we go through those criteria to make sure that we’re following those
procedures to make, you know, so we don’t open ourselves up to future problems, if
you will.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Appeals, yeah.
MR. BALL: You talked about the moratorium letter. Personally, I wasn’t for it ‘cause I don’t
think that’s going to solve our affordable housing problem. It was, like Commissioner
Hedani said, it was put forth by Commissioner Freitas, a former member of the
Commission, and in a sense, he got enough votes to be sent up here. Just, it was
more of, I think, well, I think some of the members felt that, yes, it should be shut
down but some of the members probably sent it up because they wanted that
affordable housing to come to the forefront and one of the ways we could communicate
that would be through a letter of moratorium. So that’s where that came from. As far
as the process, you know, I really don’t think the process is broken. I think that, you
know, we have the process in place where people can come in and testify, the public
can come in and testify, especially in the neighborhoods where they’re getting dense.
We do have some clusters, Paia, some in Lahaina, and some clusters, Maui Meadows,
of course. So there is that that’s happening. But I think the process is there. I think
the Commission should get more training because, as you know, we get two new
Commissioners every year, most years except for... so I think those new
Commissioners coming in, we get the standard County training on, you know, but we
don’t get training specifically on this transient vacation rental thing and it’s fairly new
to everyone. So I think a little bit more from the Planning Department on that topic
specifically would be helpful to all. I think I answered all your
-

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
MR. BALL: --questions.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
And just let me clarify why I was asking those, those
questions, is because when we receive these testimonies and then we receive your
letter, a lot of that testimony, you know, it looks a little bit conflicted because you’re
saying okay, these people are saying that there’s some type of bias going on in the
Commission and then we receive a letter that says, look, we’re requesting a
moratorium, so
--

MR. BALL: I can see
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --you know, the dots start connecting and you go, okay, lets, I
think we need to start asking some questions and see what’s going on. So I have
further questions but at this time, Chair, Hi allow
--

CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --my colleagues to ask questions. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I almost forgot what I wanted to
say but that’s okay. I’m sure it’ll come back rapidly. First of all, I want to thank the
Commissioners for being here this morning and I want to thank you for the difficult
-
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work that you do, It’s not easy to make those decisions and I know you certainly
empathize with what we’re trying to deal with because it’s not easy to decide people’s
fate and many of them, it does decide their fate because they made an investment and
they want to see a return on the investment but when they can’t get a permit, they
can’t do it. I, too, and I want to thank Member Guzman for asking the questions
about the moratorium letter ‘cause I found it very distressing. I felt, and I got a lot of
calls and a lot of e-mails from people saying, well, if this is the way they feel about it
then what do you expect? And that’s why I asked Mr. Croly earlier on the score of
approvals and disapprovals ‘cause I wanted to see, and it seemed like there was
fairness regardless of what’s been said. And, you know, when people hear our
Commissioners said, well, I don’t want to vote on that because I don’t like any of this.
It doesn’t sound very good and that’s what they remember. They don’t remember all
that you folks sat through or all that you heard or what you agonized over but they
remember that remark and say, oh my God, you know, this is not right. You know, we
get a lot of comments here about the character of the neighborhood and I know you
folks are long-time Maui residents, like I am, and you know, and we all know, that the
character of our neighborhoods has totally changed. I, you know, I own a home in a
residential area that’s been there for 40 some odd years, I mean, we’ve been there over
40 something years, and that neighborhood is nothing like it was. When we moved in
originally, it was all original owners, there were no accessory dwellings, it was just
owners and it was wonderful, it was idyllic, you know, we all knew each other, we all
spent time together, our kids felt safe. Today, it’s a totally different neighborhood.
There’s vacation rentals, I’m sure many of them probably questionable, and people
coming and going and, but somebody said, well, we want to know our neighbors and
I’m laughing ‘cause we don’t know our neighbors either. They’re here today and gone
tomorrow and we see people and we’re wondering, do they live here, don’t they live
here, you know, strange people up and down the street. Everything’s changed on
Maui so I don’t think this is all that unique to people that are having vacation rentals.
I think this is happening in many, many places, except if they’re exceedingly rural.
And, you know, it’s amazing how people that want to stay in STRs find those places.
It’s just amazing, you know, they find these things in the boonies. I don’t even know
what they’re talking about and they’re gonna stay in some TVR or something that we
don’t even know exist, we think it’s somebody’s home. So, you know, this is going
throughout our neighborhood and it’s a shift in the way we live here and it’s not
comfortable. But somebody else asked the question, well, how would you feel if the
house next to you were asking to be a STR? I tell you, I have had long-term neighbors
that I wish were vacation rentals ‘cause they’ve been a nightmare and I’ve been so glad
when they went. In fact, when the police came to get them, ‘cause we had crack house
next to us, I would’ve gladly taken an STR in exchange for that. So, you know, it’s
very controversial and I think the part that, my disappointment is, you know, when I
got involved in all this with the B&3s and I still stayed to help Mr. Couch with the
STRs and I hope that we can work this out but the missing piece that we wanted, and
we based our approval and our passing of the bill on, was enforcement. And we all
know what’s happened there and we all know the story. Just yesterday in the Star
Advertiser, there was an article about the Honolulu city folks hiring 13 retired
inspectors to come back to help them get their situation under control. And we may
have to look at something like that because if we’re gonna get this under control,
enforcement is the key. And I understand when neighbors make complaints, they
-
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should be addressed. They should be investigated and we should try to deal with it. I
don’t want anybody living in a nightmare situation. I’ve asked many of the people who
come to testify to explain to me specifically what is going on next to them that they
find offensive and some of them are very articulate and do a real good and others are
just, they’re just not comfortable. You know, our neighborhood’s changing, we have
people parking on the street. Well, let me tell you, you want to see parking on the
street, I don’t care where you go, you can go to Makawao, you can go to Pukalani, you
can go to wherever you go and people are parking all over the street. We have a real
problem and yet our permits require parking on the premises. So it’s not just the
Planning Department trying to deal with enforcement but even the police, I mean,
what, they gonna go down the road at night and tag all the cars that are on the street?
Where are these people gonna go? So this is complicated but I want to, again, thank
you for, you know, listening, thank you for coming to talk to us. I think it’s important
that the public hear what you guys have to say in explaining, you know, what you go
through and how you do it, and I would like to see us amend these laws so that they
work. I do think that they offer different kinds of accommodations and today’s
travelers want them. In light of what we’re seeing coming down the road in our
economic forecast, I’m terrified about what’s going to happen here in terms of money
and so I want to be careful that we don’t hurt our visitor industry, that we don’t make
people lose jobs and yet we have to be careful, we don’t want to hurt our residents, so
we’re walking that line. So I’m just curious, you know, do you guys think we made,
Mr. Hedani, you think we made a mistake when we passed that STR law?
MR. HEDANI: First, let me preface it by saying

--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Sure.
MR. HEDANI: --my comments are my own.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
MR. HEDANI: I don’t represent the Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I understand.
MR. HEDANI: I don’t represent a majority

--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
MR. HEDANI:
--of the Commission, as does Chairman Ball.
Yes, I agree, from my
perspective that we made a mistake when we passed the short-term vacation rental
law. I think we need to take a step back at this point and consider the impact that it
has on residential neighborhoods. Maui Meadows is a perfect example, you know.
Maui Meadows came to the Council and lobbied the Council in order to put a cap on
the number of short-term vacation
--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
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MR. HEDANI: ---rentals in the neighborhood. They got it passed. That’s a monumental effort
to get the Council to agree to something like that. That cap has been hit and it’s been
circumvented by a loophole in the law that allows not only five vacation rentals, shortterm, but eight additional B&Bs in the neighborhood because the cap was only
specific to
--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
MR. HEDANI: --short-term vacation rentals. So you could have 100 B&3s in Maui Meadows
and they won’t be able to stop it unless they come back and beat their heads against
the wall and try to get another cap reimposed. That’s, in microcosm, that’s what’s
happening all over the place. Other neighborhoods are not as organized as Maui
Meadows and even the residents of Maui Meadows are giving up. We have a case
that’s currently before the Commission. It’s been denied twice before. They’re up for a
third time, for reconsideration, the Staff recommendation is to approve, and the vote is
up in the air. It’s been deferred twice because we don’t have five votes against or five
votes for. It’s not a party of Maui Meadows, we’re told. It’s a subdivision next to Maui
Meadows that attached itself to Maui Meadows through purchasing a lot in Maui
Meadows as a driveway.
So there’s seven or eight lots, maybe ten lots in that
subdivision, all of ‘em could be TVRs if they wanted to and they’ll access through and
pass 63 homes in Maui Meadows to get to Piilani Highway, you know. That’s the kind
of impact that’s driving neighborhoods, I believe, crazy. Residents... Mike, stop me if
I’m getting out of control because it’s on
--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It’s okay.
MR. HEDANI:
the verge of getting to litigation. Well, they do have an attorney at this
point, one of the top firms out of Honolulu is representing them. They built a wall
13 feet high between residents of Maui Meadows and their property. They were
required to cut holes so the wind
--

--

MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair?
MR. HEDANI: --could go through
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hedani, hang on.
MR. HOPPER: I think, right now you actually have a, that’s actually a pending permit before
the Commission so I think, for now, we should probably
--

MR. HEDANI: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --let that

--

MR. HEDANI: FIl stop right there.
MR. HOPPER:

--

run its course.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It’s okay. I understand.
MR. HEDANI: But, in general, what I’m saying is that the impacts to the neighborhoods are
real. They’re not imagined. The character of the neighborhood is changing, and there
is so much money involved in it that whether you, there’s so much money involved in
it that it’s unstoppable at this point, regardless of what we permit or don’t permit,
regardless of whether it’s legal or not legal, it’s gonna continue until we do something
on the enforcement side which is so dramatic that it gets their attention. Ten
thousand dollars a night is what they can get for a vacation rental.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right. Well, you remember when we did that big, fat fine, we
were hoping that that would stop a lot of this but I don’t know what the effect of it has
been, Chair. Maybe we can look at that.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, one of the Members, if you remember, it’s been on the Charter, I think,
it’s been on the ballot two or three times already that I think we’ve all been here, is
that, to allow us to up the limit. If you got a $10,000-a-night place, $1,000 fine a day,
which is all we’re allowed to enforce, is the cost of doing business. I mean, it’s, it was
good for the County because we get some funds but I, you know, yeah, we need that,
as a side, we need to be able to up that amount but we can’t.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: So, anyway, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Are you done?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I wasn’t.
CHAIRCOUCH: Oh...
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Not quite finished.
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: That’s okay. You know what, Ill defer, and Ms. Cochran, we can
have a second round.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: You sure?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Ms. Balsa, and thank you, gentlemen, for being
here. So since we’re on that subject in regards to enforcement, Chair, July 8, 2015,
-
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you submitted a request to Department, identify appropriate amendments to Maui
County Code to pursue non-judicial liens on illegal properties.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I’m trying, is there follow-up with that query to Department?
This is to Patrick Wong.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Mr. Chair. We’re looking at that. Part of the problem is that it
wouldn’t seem to--that was my idea actually. I suggested that and in looking at that a
bit further, I haven’t submitted a written response ‘cause we’re still looking at it but
part of the problem is that the HRS that deals with those types of enforcement actions
really require that the case be fully adjudicated before those liens could go through.
And when we looked at that, I don’t know if that would really be much quicker than
what’s being done now, which is to file a complaint in court, which would happen,
again, after the person’s been cited for a violation and all of their appeal rights have
run out. Meaning that they’ve been cited, they don’t go to the BVA or they go to the
BVA and lose, they go to Circuit Court, and then they lose, and then the issue is
collecting the fines after that. And right now what’s done is the complaint would be
filed in court and a court order be obtained, and we looked at the HRS, which allows
some collection procedures, and it didn’t seem to necessarily be any faster than going
to court because you, for the lien, to actually enforce the lien, you generally would
need to court anyway. So we did look into that. It didn’t seem to be all that much
faster. It also doesn’t deal with the problem of still only being able to fine $1,000 per
day under the Charter limit so you can’t fine somebody $10,000 for a violation, for
example. And so, really, the non-judicial lien potential, which maybe we could add to
19.5.30 altogether, didn’t seem to necessarily speed things up beyond what’s already
allowed by 19.5.30, which is to go into court and if the person’s been nonresponsive,
meaning they’ve been served with the violation and they have not appealed, then the
court can issue an order right then and there basically saying, you’ve got to pay all
these fines and then that becomes a lien on the property. So that’s basically a judicial
lien. And so the non-judicial lien option didn’t seem to, based on what HRS allowed,
to be much faster of a process to do that. And, again, that’s in collection of fines so as
far as enforcement, you still need to have the notice of violation issued. So if the issue
is there’s properties that are not being issued a notice of violation, the non-judicial lien
issue wouldn’t necessarily help.
That’s something that would be involved with
actually collecting the fines after the notice of violations have been issued and after all
of the appeal rights are exhausted after that situation.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I just, I mean, liening someone’s property is a big
hammer to put down on somebody to kick ‘em into, you know, where they need to be.
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MR. HOPPER: Right. And you can’t
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But so this is not preventing, we are still able, but as you
said, it doesn’t expedite anything, which for me isn’t, yeah, I’d like it quick, you know,
short and sweet and quick to the point but as long as this, we’re able to do such
practice.
MR. HOPPER: We can lien but what, generally what has to happen first is the court, all of
their appeal rights have to be exhausted. So they’ve gotta go through, you know, the
Board of--you can’t issue a fine on somebody and then lien their property right away
unless you give them a chance to go to court and challenge the basis for the fine. So
there’s a 30-day time frame after they’re issued the notice of violation for them to
appeal to the Board of Variances and Appeals. If they miss that, and then what can
happen next is the County can issue, file a complaint in court, get a court order
saying, and there shouldn’t be a readjudication of that, of the facts of that violation
because they, the people were served and did not appeal within that adequate time
frame. And then what happens then is if a judge issues an order in that case that
basically finds them in violation and upholds the fines, then those fines can then be
made into a judgment, what’s called a judgment, and then that judgment can be
attached as a lien to their property at that point. And because to do a non-judicial
lien you have to go through much of the same process, I think, basically a court has to
order it in about the same way, I didn’t see much of a huge difference between the two
paths that would justify additional legislation. There may be something we could look
at for 19.5.30 in general to deal with all violations but right now that section says that
if there’s no appeal and you go to court, all you have to prove in court is that they were
served with the violation, that they, and that they, there are fines that are still
outstanding and they haven’t been paid. So, basically, there’s, it should be really
basic when you go to court. And we’ve done that in certain cases and got judgments
that way. It does take time for it to be issued, and particularly if there’s appeals, for
that to go through. But it’s not a matter of you issue the notice of violation and then
as soon as the NOV is issued, you start liening their property. That’s generally not
something that’s permitted. You would do that after the appeal rights are exhausted.
And if there’s a lot of cases, and I don’t think there are, but if there are cases that have
big fines out there that, you know, that have been served on people--and, again, this is
for other departments, too, not just the Planning Department--then that’s the process
for that is that they come to Corporation Counsel after the attempts are unsuccessful
to gain compliance. The Department sends a demand letter and if there’s no response
to the demand letter, it’s transferred to litigation, where litigation can file a complaint
in court and obtain a lien potentially. So, again, that’s something we looked at with,
in connection with that request. It was my suggestion, you know, in the Chambers to
look at something like that and I did look at it and I don’t think it’s necessarily going
to be much faster than what’s currently allowed by law.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Okay.
Thank you for that very detailed explanation,
Mr. Hopper. But getting to our--thank you so much--getting to our gentlemen that
took the time out to be with us today. Yeah, I’m reading through--and Mr. Hedani,
you’re very familiar with West Maui, and thank you for all the work that you do
there--reading all the, mainly the people down from Puamana to Banyan Tree and I
-
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believe there’s some residents there that put forward a petition, has that been
circulated to you folks at all? Are you familiar with some petition that’s been
generated in that area of town?
MR. 3ALL: No. We haven’t seen anything.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But reading a lot of their testimonies, it has to do
with as, I think, Ms. Balsa mentioned, to the past charm and architecture and just
the, you know, the feel, the idyllic little plantation village kind of scene that we used to
see a lot in the Lahaina area, old cane houses, manager’s homes mainly down on that
area, they’ve been demolished and then now up comes this McMansion and, you
know, so I think those kind of things come to you folks. So it can be addressed, I
think, from that point right there, you know, it’s a historic district, how are we
upholding that, you know, are they coming in and saying it’s so termite ridden and,
you know, dilapidated and, you know, it’s safety reasons, we need to demolish this
building and then up comes this. And we’re going to retire here, live here, the rest of
our lives but then here comes this two-story, multi-balconied whatever it is and okay,
doesn’t look like a single-family home, basically, but it had gone through somehow,
the Department, it’d gone through Commission level, but yet in the end, here we have
sitting on our beaches, these types of dwellings, supposedly single-family dwellings, I
take it. But, yeah, now they’re coming in for permits, short-term rentals, whatever,
whatevers, and here we have this start. This ball is rolling now to all these TVRs in
that area of town and now because that neighbor did it, now I look okay and this, you
know what I mean, it starting to snowball, Mr. Hedani, and I totally agree with you. I
take your philosophy on this big time. So I’m just asking this Commission, you know,
where is it, you know, she has addresses on Front Street where this had actually
occurred. So what do you folks look at? I mean, I think, and, Mr. Hedani, you’ve been
on the Commission too, from that point, you know, and I remember the Halls, that
manager’s home there, it was beautiful with the drive around circle. That home had a
tennis court on one side. It was your green and white, typical, you know, balcony all
the way around, you know, lanai. I mean it was, but next thing you know, I drive
down, it’s gone, totally wiped out, wall put in between that lot and on either side you
have these McMansions. So, you know, here, so I’m just wondering where is it on
your behalf that you have a say and, you know, you kinda take this into consideration
that you’re really changing the character and charm of our historic district basically?
You know, I’m sure you have your punch list of rules and regulations and things you
need to check off as to is this fit for demolition, is it not, is it, and what-have-you. So
just some comments from you folks?
MR. BALL: It may be that a lot of those don’t even come to the Planning Commission. We
won’t see every demo permit and that sort of thing that comes through. As far as the
historic aspect of it, the County has their person that’s in charge of making sure that
the historic components of the structure stay or whatever or not significant, so they
say, yeah, tear it down, no problem. As far as building something, I mean, we don’t,
building a house, we don’t really, you know, we’re not going to get into that so much
as if it were a condo complex, let’s say. We’d get into that more than if it was just a
single-family home. However, we have gotten into some single-family homes in certain
areas but I’m trying to relate this to the STRH side of it. But I think if I can come back
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around to the enforcement side that you started on, we did talk to some of, the
Department, when we were asked to look at the ordinance again after it was in, I don’t
know, a year or two, it was brought back to make sure everything’s running smoothly
and all that. And the biggest problem that we heard was that there wasn’t enough
manpower, kinda what Councilor Balsa was talking about, they didn’t have enough
manpower to enforce.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Right.
MR. BALL: So you can create all the fines and all the stuff you want but if they’re not
getting, you know, if they’re not going out enforcing it ‘cause they don’t have the
manpower to do so, waste time, so. I think that’s something that, if it’s just a
temporary hire ‘till they get a handle on it or whatever, then, you know, we gotta come
up with some solution there for the enforcement ‘cause as far as we heard, the
testimony at the Planning Commission, that they said they needed a couple more
people, I think it was like 2 more people, like not 20, you know, so. I think those are
some other solutions to this issue because, for me, I would like to see an even playing
field. But the people that are coming in and taking the heat from the County, they’re
not getting treated the same as somebody just throwing up their website and
continuing to operate without a permit. The County’s doing a disservice to the public
with that and to the people that come in and try and be legit, so.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Real quick... oh, Mr. Hedani, wanted
MR. HEDANI: I’m not aware of the specific case that you were talking about on Front Street.
From the standpoint of each Commissioner, you know, when an application, I heard
the word bias before and I’m kind of concerned about that because the Commission
doesn’t make policy. We just administer the policies that have been adopted. The
Council makes policy and that’s why the letter relative to the moratorium came to the
Council for you folks to consider because we cannot consider doing that on our own,
that’s policy. From the standpoint of the Lahaina area, you know, there’s historic
district guidelines, there’s design guidelines. They go by the existing zoning code. So
they can max out their lot coverage ratios. They can make a McMansion legally, based
on the square footage that they can place on any particular lot within that zoning
category. And that brings up the other question, you know. When you have a case
like that, where it’s involved in a hotel use the income that goes into the property, the
value that’s created on that property, is so significant. How does that affect the
surrounding neighborhood? When Real Property Tax values that particular property,
they value it at Resort/Hotel but when they do their assessments for the surrounding
neighborhood, is the property next door, is that capable of becoming the same kind of
vacation rental and would they qualify if they got their permit? Does that affect their
assessments within the neighborhood? Those are all questions, I think, that need to
considered as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
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CHAIR COUCH: And before we go too much further, I did want to mention that what
Mr. Hedani said, we have to take into account. You know, this Council, you know, we
were split on some cases and in this case, we are split, but the majority came up with
the policy that we are going to allow short-term rental homes under certain conditions
and we spelled out those conditions. Part of it, the intent of the Council and this
Committee was things that are going to the Planning Commission basically are
neighborhood complaints. If there are complaints in the neighborhood, we were very
confident that the Planning Commission has been able to ferret out frivolous
complaints versus legitimate, serious complaints. They’ve done it over and over and
over again for a number of years and we felt, the biggest reason to go to the Planning
Commission was to ferret out, these frivolous complaints. What was added was the
trigger to, the 500-foot rule trigger as far as if there’s another 1 within 500 foot [sic], it
automatically goes to the Commission. So those are the two reasons why we wanted
to do
Commission and those are the ones that I’d like to just stress upon, you
know, the Chair, the Commission, that that’s what our philosophy was and that’s
what our charge was to the Commission is, is it a frivolous complaint and is it
affecting the character of the neighborhood if there’s one within 500 feet of the other?
Those essentially are what we’re talking about. So I just wanted to get that on the
record. I remember that from the very beginning when we first started this so it’s key
that the Commission is aware of that and not to expand on changing the policy of the
Council or adopting, you know, some of their own filters in there. So that’s some of
my concerns. Miss
--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Real quick...
CHAIR COUCH: --Mr.

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Last
CHAIR COUCH: --Ball, and then, to respond and then

--

MR. BALL: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: --Ms. Cochran.
MR. BALL: And just a couple of quick comments on that.
again because the Commission changes all the time.

fll go back to the training once

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. BALL: I’ll be off of the Commission in March and we’re going to have a new Chair. So,
you know, it’s going to take some training of the Department to tell the Commission
exactly what you said
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. BALL:
--because it just, you know, otherwise it disappears.
Going back to the
clustering issue, we’ve seen it where it doesn’t work and we’ve seen it where it works.
-
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And, let’s say, on the West Side. Hui F or E Road, there’s a bunch. It seems to work
‘cause nobody complains and that’s how they all got there but if you go down by like
the 505 area, it doesn’t work there, people don’t want it there. It seems like it’s more
of a working community so they want to know their neighbors and they like their
neighbors, apparently, and so they came out and protested against the vacation
rentals right in the area. B&Bs, they don’t have a problem with because the owner’s
on the property, right. A lot of people don’t understand it, if it’s between the STRH
and the B&Bs, the STRHs, there’s no owner there. The B&Bs, the owner lives on
property and rents the property out while he’s there. So that, so we’ve seen it work
and so, I don’t think there is really a solution for that clustering problem. I think we
leave it to the neighborhoods to decide because they seem to come out and answer the
call, if you will, on whether they like it or not. And we’re not talking one person comes
out and protests. In that situation, there was, I don’t know, five, six, it was a bunch of
neighbors that came out and said no. They also came out and support it too
sometimes so. That’s how it’s playing out down in the Planning Commission.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you for that.
did you have
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:

..

Ms. Cochran, then we’ll go around again.

Mr. White,

.(inaudibte)...

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Well, this petition that you haven’t seen yet has
27 signatures, totally against that clustering and then some. But, Chair, for you I
have a question. I’m looking at memo dated July 20, 2015 and this is in regards to a
requirement by Planning Department, State Department of Tax and County Real
Property that supposed to give us a list of unpermitted operations with internet
advertisements for STRs, unpermitted STR operations identified by Department
request for service form and you asked for years 2012, 2013, 2014. Now we could ask
for 2015 ‘cause have we received these?
CHAIR COUCH: I believe
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: ‘Cause I’m trying to look them up here in my binders and I
can’t find them.
CHAIR COUCH: Keep, I’m not sure

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Oh, yeah. You’re not sure.
CHAIR COUCH: --if the, these binders are being maintained by, I know the Lanai Planning
Commission, the Lanai Community Plan binders were not but I believe Staff is
maintaining these binders. Is that right, Ms. Martins, or, Mr. Garneau?
MR. GARNEAU: Yes, that’s correct. Can you hear me?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
-
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MR. GARNEAU: We did get a response from the Planning Department that had statistics
with regards to
--

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
MR. GARNEAU: --approvals and their notices of violations and warnings that they had gone
out so that should be in there. Perhaps when we take our break, I could help find
them.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. But, yeah, I’d

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --like, that’d help to get a handle on this.
CHAIR COUCH: I want to keep the questions for the panelist ‘cause we want to get into the
decision making here pretty soon. Alright, Mr. White, then Mr. Guzman. And I know
Ms. Baisa has another follow-up as well.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I share your concern about the impacts on affordable housing,
especially, and I’d, we’ve had testimony that suggested that we use, instead of the
500-foot distance, that we use a valuation trigger based on the assessed value. And
the figure that was suggested was a trigger that anything under 800,000 would come
to the Commission, anything over $00,000 would not. I have a concern that there are
a lot of affordable rentals that, or there are a lot of rentals that occupy properties that
are, have a greater value than 800,000, but is that something that you all would
support and, if so, what level of valuation would you feel might be appropriate as a
trigger to avoid coming to the Commission? You go first.
MR. HEDANI: I think

--

CHAIR COUCH: A little closer to the mic.
MR. HEDANI: --local style, in that neighborhood, you get along. Your neighbor next door is
applying for something, you don’t make waves. You try not to complain. You certainly
don’t come before the Council or the Planning Commission and testify against it,
assuming you’re going to live with them forever, you know, as your neighbor. I think
you need to make the system easy enough for people to express their opinion without
being intimidated by others. And the easier you make it, the more you’ll get what the
feeling of the neighborhood is. I know there’s an argument, if, well, if it’s a $3 million
house, you know, it’s never going to be part of affordable housing so who cares. The
problem with that approach is that if it’s reserved only for the $3 million homes, then
the people with the money get more money and the people that don’t have the money
get hit with the impacts of what that does and have no benefits.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Ball?
MR. BALL: I think that it, that would be probably a very complicated thing to implement as
far as the valuations and things like that and I’m not sure
--

CHAIR COUCH: A little bit closer to the mic, please.
MR. BALL: --that that would solve or hurt anything but I think as far as the affordable
rentals goes, I mean, that would be a very little Band-Aid on trying, and most of the
vacation rentals that we’ve seen are not going to be affordable rentals. And when I say
affordable, I don’t mean by County affordable standards, I mean by, most of these
things are very fancy, that are being rented out. So a normal working family would
not be, it wouldn’t be in the rental pool for that, let’s say. Some of ‘em, yes, they come
through and they’re, they could potentially be, but the majority, I think, are, they’re
kinda set up for vacation rental ‘cause they’re fancy and they’ll get a higher dollar and
all that. And like I said, it’s a very small Band-Aid. Being in the industry, the rental
industry is very, is crazy, out of this world, expensive, as well as housing, simple
supply and demand, the Maui supply is very low. So, you know, saving a few vacation
rentals is really not going to fix this. If we’re getting off the topic and going onto
affordable housing, it’s really not going to fix affordable housing. I don’t think it’ll
really even help but, so the solution for that would be build more houses in a smart
way, of course. But, so I think the two are separate. The affordable housing is a
separate category from the vacation rentals. It’s not going to affect it, I don’t think,
drastically enough to consider it, I guess, if you will.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Okay, Mr. Guzman, your follow-up, then Ms. Baisa’s.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Yes, I wanted to follow up on Mr. Couch’s
questioning about the 500-foot rule and how, within that, if it’s triggered, then it’s an
automatic review from the Commission. So I’ve heard testimony that I believe there
were 14 applicants and $ were already approved or passed through. And I’ve heard
from the Department that for some, their explanation, you are inundated with
applicants and it slows down your process and slows down your Commission in
dealing with other issues. And so when, getting back to the 500-foot rule, there’s been
a proposal to delete that and basically have the Commission not have that review. I’ve
always believed that the Commission is like the public. You serve as the public input.
So I’ve always felt that you definitely have a, you know, stake, you have skin in the
game and that you serve as the entity that vets through the community concerns. So
how do you feel about deleting that 500-foot rule trigger of review?
MR. BALL: Going back to your comment on, we’re too busy to deal them is not true at this
time, maybe in past Commissions. We typically are ending now, 2 o’clock, you know,
we hardly go to 5:00, I mean, so it’s not that we’re too busy for it. So I don’t know who
gave you that comment but we’re not, it’s not like we’re there, you know, at 5 o’clock
-
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every other Tuesday and we’re inundated by work so we could dismiss that. The
500-foot radius, I think, is very critical and it’s not for the Commission input, it’s for
the public’s input because you get noticed by the 500-foot, right, and in
CHAIR COUCH: Let me interrupt for a second there. There’s 2 separate 500-foot rules. One
is notification of intent to get, to apply, and then there’s a 500-foot rule that says, if
you’re within 500 feet, you go to the Planning Commission no matter what. I think
Mr. Guzman
--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Automatic.
CHAIR COUCH: --is talking about the trigger that says if you’re within 500 foot from another
one, you’re going to go. There always is the 500 and nobody’s suggesting we take out
the 500-foot notification rule and I think that the reason the 500-foot trigger rule was
suggested to be pulled out was because we have the 500-foot notification rule, that if
there is serious concern from the neighborhood, it would be noted in the 500-foot
notification rule.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: Is that right?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: That’s correct, yeah. Just to clarify, I’m specifically talking

--

CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
COUNCILMEM3ER GUZMAN: --about the automatic 500-feet that basically if you’re within
500 feet, it’s automatically subject to the review of the Commission, and what was
your opinion whether that should be deleted or it should still go through a public
input process that you do on the Commission, and I wanted to get your input on that.
MR. BALL: In going back to my previous testimony, I think the process is working. I don’t
think we have a problem with that. The times we do have a problem is if it’s big land,
you know, in little neighborhoods, you hit a bunch of people but if it’s a big property,
500 feet, you only hit one neighbor maybe. $o there’s been comments to us about
extending that 500-foot radius to larger in, let’s say, Ag District, and things like that
where you’re going to come across larger parcels, to hit more neighbors, I don’t know,
we don’t have an opinion, I guess, on that. It’s just a comment people have given us.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well, it’s interesting but, you know, essentially Mr. Quzman,
again, and yourself clarified this 500-foot thing and I think we’re clear now what the
issue is and what we’re recommending. I just wanted to make sure because of the
double 500-foot thing
--
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CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and you took

--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --care of it so thanks.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Members, any other questions of the Commissioners? I would like to
release them and also give a break to people to move their cars hopefully.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Real quick, to your last point that you said that it’s been
brought to your attention to actually expand that 500 foot for, so I live in a very rural
area too. My neighbor is farther than probably that 500 foot but I would like to be
notified, you know, if they’re seeking some kind of permit of that sort because there
will be impacts. Because of the rural and country character of where I live, you’re
gonna have people visiting, vacationing and wanting to go romp around and explore
things here and there, which probably gonna be running through my backyard and
what-have-you, which you wouldn’t be able to tell ‘cause it’s such a sprawling open
land. But, things, you know, so I can see where people would want to expand that
out, just comments on that. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Thank you, Chair. I just wanted to make a comment. I’d like
to thank Mr. Ball and Mr. Hedani for coming and explaining your, I wouldn’t say your
side of the story but at least hearing from you personally on the floor. It has cleared
up a lot of things in my mind and I think the public really appreciates knowing the
process that you go through and the decision-making process that you’re faced with.
So I do appreciate you being here and I would like to thank the Chair also for asking
the Commissioners, to be here as well, very informative. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Along those line, I, too, would like to thank the guys, again, for
coming today and for the hard work they do. You know, I watch those Commission
meetings and it’s just unbelievable, what you guys, you know, your endurance and
what you do. And, Mr. Ball, I am sorry to hear that your term is about to end
because, you know, again, a new Commissioner will have to get up to speed and I am
glad that we’re going through this right now because when we have to confirm the new
Commissioner, we have a lot of better questions that we can ask. You know, when the
Commissioners come for confirmation, sometimes we’re not really sure what we need
to ask them and this has been very enlightening for us and I hope that whoever it is
understands the terrible job that they’re taking on. It’s a, no really, it’s a hard, hard
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job to be a Planning Commissioner and I don’t think, sometimes, people understand,
you know, the stress and the heart-wrenching stuff you have to do. So, anyway,
thank you very much again.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, gentlemen, for being here and
the service, the volunteer work, that you’ve done for this community. Just real
quickly, in regards to training, are you folks asked or be given the opportunity to go to
the Hawaiian law training? Have you
--

MR. BALL: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Commission been to it?

--either of you have been to it or anyone on your

MR. BALL: And that brings up a good point that I think we need to, the Commission has
opportunities to go to certain things and would love to go to more but I think it
becomes a budgetary concern for the Planning Department. So I don’t know if that
could be worked out with the Planning Department ‘cause there are things that we
would like to go to that we can’t all go to so we have to choose a certain amount of
members that can go. So I think if that was addressed and we were able to go to
things--and a lot of times they’re off-island, is the biggest problem
--

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah.
MR. BALL: --but they’re also, the budget is so tight that we couldn’t even go to the one, we
all couldn’t attend the one on Maui. So it’s that, you know, problem that we have to
deal with as far as the Commission. The Commissioners want to go to those things to
learn but the opportunity doesn’t arise most times because we’ve been told it was
budget, and it makes sense.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright, well, we have Budget coming around

--

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --so we’ll discuss that matter then.
MR. BALL: Gotcha.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And thank you for your service. Aloha.
CHAIR COUCH: Airight, if there’s no further questions or comments for the Commissioners,
I’m gonna take, like just a 5-minute break so we can clear the room and people can
get their parking situation taken care of. And I just want to say thank you so much,
gentlemen, for being here. You get a little taste of what, I know you guys do just
tremendous job, but you get a taste of what’s going on here on the floor too, so.
Airight, we’re in recess until 10...or, I’m sorry, 11:06 [sic].
(gavel).
.
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RECESS:

11:06 a.m.

RECONVENE:

11:19 a.m.

CHAIR COUCH:
(gavel)
Will the Planning Committee meeting of Thursday,
January 21, 2016 please come back to order? Airight, Members, thank you for the
discussion with the Planning Commissioners. It was really informative. Ms. Cochran,
you had a question? I know you asked about a letter.
.

.

.

.

.

.

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Response, yeah, to the...
CHAIR COUCH: Get a little closer to your mic.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
Yeah, I got 10 binders in the way.
Yeah, to the
July 20, 2015 memo to Mr. Spence and it is a requirement of our, in our Maui County
Code for Department of Planning to provide this, these lists, and we asked for 2012,
2013 and 2014. Now we probably should add 2015-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --being that year is over and it looks like we have not receive
these copies
--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --in our binders.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We’ve received those. They’re as of the end of July, I believe. I
saw them. When she brought it up, I started looking for ‘em and I can’t find them
but
CHAIR COUCH:
normally

Oh, the Council has received them but not this Committee?

It would

--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No.
CHAIR COUCH: --go to the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
in

No, no, I’m sorry.

The Committee has received it.

We have it

CHAIR COUCH: The ones we have are the permitted ones. Mr. Garneau?
MR. GARNEAU: Yes, that’s correct.
confused earlier too.

We were looking for the unpermitted ones.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Ah, okay, okay, I’m sorry, my mistake.
MR. GARNEAU: There were two requests. One was July 20th that Ms. Cochran is

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. GARNEAU: --talking about and then there was another on the 27th.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. GARNEAU:
we’re

The 27th, which is the permitted, we got, but the 20th, we did not.

So

--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
MR. GARNEAU: --still, we’re still waiting for that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I’m sorry
MR. GARNEAU: So sorry

--

--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --my mistake.
MR. GARNEAU: --for the
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We’ll send another request.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, please, Chair. And then I guess we’ll add the 2015

--

CHAIR COUCH: Twenty-fifteen, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --this time.
CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, Members, if you can turn to Page 8 of the matrix that the Department
has kindly given us. And the first item up, there are three issues, you know, the
Planning Commission triggers, what is going to trigger review by the Planning
Commission. One was the 500 foot, if there is 500 foot of another, the one that
Mr. Guzman was talking about. Then there’s also a five-year wait period concern and
the look-back provision. So that’s what we’re going to discuss, starting on Page 8.
And that... and by the way, Members, it’s the Chair’s intent to go till noon and then
recess the meeting to February 4th, okay? Is there any objections to that when we get
to that point?
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COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

CHAIR COUCH: Okay. So the matrix, should be towards--Mr. Garneau, the matrix is in the
back of the binder?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Back of the binder.
MR. GARNEAU: Yes, it’s in the back of the binder ‘cause we, it’s one of the more recent
received. It’s
--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It’s some green pages.
MR. GARNEAU: --dated today’s date.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: I got it.
CHAIR COUCH: Got it? Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Green, green pages.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Oh, no, not the Maui Meadows one, right?
CHAIR COUCH: No. Mr. Garneau, if you can... okay, while he’s looking for that, the first
thing is the Planning Commission triggers. The, we discussed the amendment for a
density cap on the 12/3 meeting. We have no, you know, the question was if there’s
more than 5 within 500 feet, you don’t get any more and there was no consensus on
that. So the next question is, how do we want to handle this 500-foot density? And
this is not the 500-foot notification rule, that’s always going to be there, no ifs, ands or
buts. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I would like us to have a really
good discussion on what Chair White brought up in terms of the valuation. You know,
we heard the members this morning and of the Commission and they’re concerned
about the effect of this on affordable housing and, you know, I’ve had the opportunity
to visit a lot of the buildings that are involved with this and many of them are very,
very high-end
--

CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and there’s just no possibility that regular people are going to
be in them, more so, nothing affordable. And, you know, that affordable word, I hate
because it’s just so nebulous. What is affordable to somebody with a lot of money is
not affordable to most people. And we found out that people here are definitely not
rich. I mean, income-wise, Hawaii’s people are, Maui’s people are suffering and we
don’t have a lot of money so I think cost is the big deal. So I like that idea. I’d like to
discuss it a little bit more. I’m not, you know, 100 percent in support of it but I’d like
to hear a little more discussion about the kinds of homes that are getting permits and
are they really possible affordable housing or are they more high-end? I think we need
-
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to take a look at that. I think it’s a real easy solution if that would be one of ‘em, one
of the criteria, at least one of the criteria.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Department, do you have any stats on that?
MS. McLEAN: No, we don’t have stats on that.
CHAIR COUCH: Do you have a, kind of a feel?
MS. McLEAN: We’ve discussed this a little bit before and I believe what we expressed at that
time was that in general, it does seem to make sense, that it would be targeting these
higher end properties but there was the concern that it in a sense, it makes, it would
make the process for difficult for the little guy who, you know, has a modest property.
And let’s say the main house is in long-term rental and they want to rent out the
cottage, short-term rental, it’s not a high-end property at all but maybe it’s a desirable
location then that person is going to have a more difficult time getting a permit or
would have to go to Commission versus the big, high-end guy that doesn’t. And while
that property does have a long-term renter in it, which is a positive thing, they want to
make a little bit more money off of the short-term rental or whatever their reasoning
may be to do it. To put the little guy through a more rigorous process than a high-end
property doesn’t really seem fair. And the other comment, I think, that was expressed
before is that even though the higher end properties aren’t ones that we see for our
working families would be living in, every unit matters to a degree. You know, there
are some that would remain empty if they weren’t allowed to short-term rent and we
understand that but if some of these higher end properties were not allowed to be put
into short-term rental and they had to go to long-term rental as their other option if
they didn’t want to leave it empty, then someone would move into that and, you know,
that’s one more unit that’s occupied by a long-term resident, maybe freeing up the
unit that they had been in. And so, in a sense, every unit in the inventory matters.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Chair?
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, I’d like to respond. Based on my personal experience with
some of these units, you know, I visited a unit couple months ago, well, hardly a unit,
a property, that is, you know, fabulous and we’re probably talking $10 million, okay,
or more, I may be conservative. I’m not in the real estate business and, you know, but
for me, it’s hard for me to talk about millions of dollars in housing. I built my house
for 45,000. You know, it’s difficult. But maybe the $800,000 is the issue and maybe
we ought to say, well, if a property is worth more than X number of millions of dollars,
it’s probably not going to be rented for affordable housing and the people that have
that kind of market, they can afford to take the loss. If they cannot fill it, they don’t
care, they still have a property and they have tons of money. We’re talking about
people with lots of money. So maybe that’s the better end, is to get all of them out of
the process and maybe the $800,000 is a problem for the, you know, the modest
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family that has a bedroom that, or a unit in the, that they want to use or whatever.
But I think it bears discussion on both sides and I understand fairness. We don’t
want to make things hard for people that, you know, are having a hard time already.
But I don’t see any sense in dragging these multimillion dollar properties through this
when they’re either going to get a permit and operate and bring a lot of economic help
to us or they’re just going to let it sit there ‘cause they can afford to let it sit there and
then it ties up the whole mess in the Commission. I don’t know, I just, I’m not really
sure.
CHAIR COUCH: Just... and I’ll call on all the other Members. You know, I have some serious
concerns about two things. One, affordable housing issues and affordable rentals and
that is our, this Council’s, I’m sure, number one, one of the number one issues--we
have a lot of number one issues--but the other side is putting somebody through extra
expense who’s at a low end
--

COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, of course.
CHAIR COUCH: --is not, you know, but in letting the guys who’ve got a lot of money who can
afford the extra expense, let them go, is not, I don’t think that’s very fair. And I
certainly wouldn’t support it unless I had heard some good arguments for doing that
and that’s what we’re here to discuss, so.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well
CHAIR COUCH: Right now, I’m leaning that I don’t like that dollar amount thing.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
community.

Well for me, I think maybe we have to make a decision as a

CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You know, we made a decision as a Council and that was that
we wanted to support STRs. Now we have the results, a little bit of the results of the,
that action. And so I think we gotta do something and if this community message is,
we don’t want this, well, then, they don’t want it, you know. I’m not sure.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, and that’s, again, the Chair’s thought is, that’s why the 500-foot
notification rule is a little bit more important now, you know, have them come out,
either in writing or come out.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well, you know, the discussion with the Commissioners this
morning, you know, they obviously, at the moment, they sent us the letter on the
moratorium. We’re pretty much convinced that this was a bad thing for affordable
housing and we haven’t been able to determine that. Maybe it has an impact but is it
a significant impact? How many units are permitted or going through the process in
the total picture of how many units do we have in Maui? How many are involved in
this vacation thing? I don’t have those numbers.
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CHAIR COUCH: Let’s put some things into perspective.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
CHAIR COUCH: There are about, it’s my understanding, $0... or no, 60,000 single-family
homes, 50,000, somewhere around there, single-family homes. Of those, we have 150
with permits for short-term rental homes. That’s a, you know, a small amount,
relatively. Now if you add, if you take the limit, which is 400, that’s still 5/100 of a
percent.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Two tenths of a percent, I think.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So, Chair, that’s my confusion and my angst about all of this.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: I’m not sure that it’s a significant effect on affordable housing, I’m not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: But it is real to the people that are dealing with

--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --the problem.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct. Chair White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, I don’t think the community’s concerned about the
150 permitted rentals. It’s the unpermitted rentals that are, I think, are the challenge
and that’s why enforcement is an ongoing topic. I appreciate the Deputy Director’s
comments on the, on setting of an assessed value level and I tend to agree with you,
Chair, that she’s correct in saying that it really wouldn’t be fair to make the process
harder for someone based on the, you know, the amount of money they’ve invested or
has accrued under their watch. So I think I’m back to feeling comfortable that the
testimony from the Commissioners this morning was very clear that they’re neither
bogged down nor do they feel that it’s a challenge for them to be dealing with the ones
that are required to go through the process based on the 500-foot rule, so. It seems to
me that the process as it was set up is still working so I’m comfortable leaving the
language as is.
CHAIR COUCH: Members, anything else? Anybody else? Okay. I still have some concern,
although I was surprised at what the Commissioners, Commission Chair Ball said,
that they don’t seem to be overwhelmed with applications but my concern is there’s a
bias there. You heard some of it there and they’ve given us a letter saying, no more.
So certainly if I were an applicant and I heard that I have to go before a Commission
-
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that says they don’t want anymore; however, their actions are, don’t speak, you know,
they’re 50/50.
I don’t know, I still have a concern about that, unless the
neighborhood complains. My thing is if they’re required to go, and a lot of these are
getting neighbors saying, yeah, we like it, let’s go, continue on. Well why are we
putting them through that? Whereas it would be more of the exception to say, hey,
there’s a problem in Lahaina on Front Street and there’s a petition already in writing
on saying, hey, we don’t want these. Then that’s obvious, you know. But if it’s one of
those where people are fine with it or have no concerns one way or the other, why do
they have to have the extra expense to do that?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
STR

For me, there’s a significant difference between a B&B and an

--

CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --because a 3&B is a homeowner

--

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --wanting to do something with their home. For that situation, I
have no concerns because they’re there all the time
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEM3ER WHITE: --and they’re there do take care of issues. And this, I don’t want
this to sound heartless but if you have the capacity to have a second home that you
can place in a rental, you also have the capacity to sell that place if it’s not in the right
place and go purchase one that’s not within 500 feet.
So, you know, it’s an
investment. If you don’t like your investment being in Chevron, go invest in something
else, in AT&T. So we’re not prohibiting anyone by having the 500-foot rule, what we’re
doing is we’re protecting the neighbors and protecting the neighborhoods. And I
understand there’s the ability to go and voice your concerns but it’s not a comfortable
thing for a lot of people to do. So I’m going to err on the side of caution because I, this
is an imposition on a neighborhood, no matter how you cut it, And so, and getting
back to my earlier comment, this was part of the initial deal and I’m just not
comfortable setting that condition or that provision aside at this point.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Yeah, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Are you asking for comments?
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, still more comments. I have, I do have a response to some
You know, maybe some sort of compromise in certain areas ‘cause, you know,
we have the oceanfront issue in, certainly, in my district, where they’re there.
what they’re there for, kind of thing, and, you know, and to have them go, and
think that would put a lot of pressure on the
-
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: My recollection was that we had asked, I thought that in one of
our earlier meetings that the Department was going to look at various options but I’m
not sure that they’ve developed them and I don’t know if anyone else has, so.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Guzman?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, Chair, just to follow up what

--

CHAIR COUCH: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --what you were just commenting on. You know, maybe there
could be a proposal that you’ve been, or another option that you’ve been working on.
It sounds like one of the testifiers, Ms. Schaefer, was alluding to that. So I’d be very
interested to hear more of that. My assessment of what or had occurred on the floor
today, I think that, based off of what Corporation Counsel has indicated on the record,
that there is a process and there is criterias that they follow and there is finding of
facts and conclusions of law and there’s an appeal system. So it would be very
difficult for, I would say, an individual to express their bias if, in fact, they have to use
evidence to show that these are, one of the, show that proof has been presented that
one of the criterias was not met. So I am confident in Mr. Hopper’s explanation of the
process and I believe he’s also the deputy that is assigned to that Commission as well.
CHAIR COUCH: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: The other fact is that we haven’t gotten the enforcement
under control and so I see the Commission as being that extra gate, the gatekeepers at
this point until we get the enforcement on board. And so the 500-foot automatic
review from the Commission, it sounds as though, you know, when I asked the
question, that they’re more than willing to proceed with that process and that they’re
not inundated with it being a conflict with reviewing other issues. So I’m satisfied at
this point and I also agree with Mr. White on the language that there be no change at
this point but I’m also, on the other hand, very interested in hearing more about any
type of other options that you may propose. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. I’ll see if I can come up with something for the next meeting. Any
other comments on the 500-foot rule? Chair White and, or Ms. Cochran first, then
Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I agree, Chair. I just wanted to chime in with

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --my fellow members and, yeah, I think it’s.. .I’m just trying
to figure though, you distinguish there’s two 500-foot rules.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.

-

47

-

PLANNING COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
January 21, 2016

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So if you’re a new, you’re asking, you know, new person
asking, you have to, and you have to notify your, the people within 500 foot of your
property. And now, you’re permitted, so now someone within that 500 foot now wants
to come in, that’s the issue right now, whether that person needs to automatically go
to Planning Commission
--

CHAIR COUCH: They automatically

--

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --or not?
CHAIR COUCH: --now have to go.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, automatically.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: It’s automatic.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But
CHAIR COUCH: At this point, and the question is, do we want to remove that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Remove that part for the new person?
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But if the initial 500 foot--I think, wouldn’t that person fall
into that first 500-foot rule anyways?
CHAIR COUCH: No. There’s two, agaln, there’s one, if you’re gonna apply, you’re a new
person, you’re going to apply, you have to give notice to people 500 feet around you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay? If there’s one within 500 feet of your property, basically in that
notification notice, you automatically go to Planning Commission, no ifs, ands, or
buts.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But... oh.
CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: To clarify, both the initial owner, both the first person who applies and the
second person within that 500 feet have to provide notice to the owners, in both cases.
It’s just that the first person may or may not have to go to the Planning Commission,
depending on the criteria, like protests, but the second person, they have to provide
-
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their notice and they automatically have to go to the Planning Commission. So both of
those owners have to provide the 500-foot notice, they do the same thing there, but
the second owner, because they’re within proximity of another short-term rental home,
automatically, no matter what, if there’s a protest or not a protest, they have to go to
the Planning Commission rather than just the Planning Department to have their
application approved.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. That, thank you for that clarification. So that’s what
I was thinking, they both have to tell the people
--

CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --within 500 feet

--

CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that they’re applying

--

CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --regardless. So now, you get protesters or not, that’s going
to determine if you go to Planning
--

CHAIR COUCH: On the first guy.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Commission?
CHAIR COUCH: The second guy’s automatic.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, but if you removed it?
CHAIR COUCH: Oh, yeah, if we removed it, right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Then, right

--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I mean, that person, they get in a protest and anti thisCHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --then they will be going to Planning Commission?
CHAIR COUCH: Correct. Just like
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So it’s kinda the same, I mean, you’re actually
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CHAIR COUCH: It’s not quite the same because if there are no protests, then they don’t have
to go to the Planning Commission.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, I’m saying if you remove it.
CHAIR COUCH: Right. If we remove and there are no protests, then you don’t have to go.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Then you don’t go, right.
CHAIR COUCH: That’s
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But currently, even without protests, you have to go?
CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Automatic.
CHAIR COUCH: Correct. And that’s the Chair’s recommendation, is to remove it but I see
that there’s not support for that at this point.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And Mr. Ball hit it on the head for West Maui because I
know exactly where he’s speaking out in Napili, there’s a cluster.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN:
what

Everyone in that little cluster, behind those gates, are all

--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --they all wanna be. But now you go to the other end of
town and you have a lot of residential, yeah, you have a hotel there, yeah, you have
commercial, all this but it’s the real, down-home, rooted, local people that live there
that are going, whoa, what is all this infringing on us?
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So now you have protests and you have people that aren’t
too happy with the character of the way the town
--

CHAIR COUCH: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --is turning so, and they have that right and hopefully an
avenue in order to share their thoughts and feelings about that. So it’s, I think
notification is needed.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, the notification, there’s no question that the notification’s not going to
go away.
-
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But, even, I mean, and I guess it depends, you in a high
end, gated place or you in your regular, you know.
CHAIR COUCH: And I guess that’s where I’m gonna try and see if we can come up with some
language that will fit both, but it’s gonna be tough. It’s my, I get two of you that say,
keep the 500-foot rule in. I have one that’s not sure. Ms. Baisa, you have a
comment?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA:
together

Yes.

I want to take us back to when we were putting all this

--

CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --and how this 500-foot notification came about. And the fact
that we, at the Council level, were beginning to deal with a community that was very
concerned about vacation rentals and we had handled the Bed and Breakfast Permit
and so now we go to STRs and we could see that the Commission was going to be
given, you know, a lot of work that we used to do here and we’re going to give it to
them. Because we felt, I felt, and I think it was the general feeling of the Committee at
that time, and I’ll speak for myself rather than for anybody else, but we felt that the
Commission being community based, community representatives, people who are not
in elective office and don’t have worry about getting voted on or whatever, that was the
place to go. And that they’d delve deeply into dealing with testifying and neighbors
and, you know listening to hours of different people come and express their opinions
and whatever and we felt that that was a good place to put that decision ‘cause they
would focus and have the time. But I think that the unease that’s developed, and it
was mentioned today, was that there was some concern about bias and people feeling
uncomfortable going there. ‘Cause, you know, when you have a Commissioner who
says, well I’m not in favor of any of this and I’m not going to even vote on it because I
can’t, it makes people uneasy. And we want people to have a fair hearing and that’s
what we charged the Planning Commission with. And I know they’re trying and, you
know, we’re all human beings and heavens knows, we make mistakes and we say the
wrong thing sometime, I know I do my share, but, you know, the whole idea is to give
people a fair shake and we felt that that was a good place to put it, where they would
have the time and energy and the background and the support to delve into all of this,
we want, we don’t want, and this is okay and that’s not okay. And I think that’s the
problem that we have with this 500-foot rule, is that when people go to Commission,
they’re beginning to develop some fear that they will never succeed because of this
alleged bias. And we gotta face it, that’s what’s on the table.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR COUCH: Yes, Mr. Hopper?
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MR. HOPPER: Just a bit of a quick historic note. It looks like the 500-foot Planning
Commission review requirement, if there’s another B&B within, oh, sorry, if there’s
another STRH within 500 feet, it looks like that was carried over from the 3ed and
Breakfast Ordinance, upon which the STRH Ordinance was modeled in part, so just to
note that. That’s from the Bed and Breakfast Ordinance, as a historical note, as a bed
It’s the same one as the short-term rental home
and breakfast requirement.
requirement, just as a bit of history.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. We haven’t heard from Mr. Carroll. Mr. Carroll, any thoughts on the
500 foot? This is not the notification, this is more the, this is the automatic, go to the
Planning Commission if there’s another one within 500 feet of you.
MR. CARROLL: Nothing, really, from what has come up. It’s difficult. We want to make it
fair and we want to make it to where it works. I can’t think of anything else to say
that we haven’t discussed over here. It’s going to be a policy decision that we need to
come up with but right now, after this discussion, I don’t feel comfortable even making
a recommendation at this point. Sorry, Chair.
CHAIR COUCH: That’s alright. It’s alright. Mr. White, I saw your hand go up.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, my recollection was that of the 17 that were sent to
Planning Commission, 8 were approved and 2 are in limbo and 6 were denied, or
something of that sort. Do we have any numbers of, that add on to the July 31st? I
think all those that we were given were prior to July 3 1st. Do you have any sense of
what’s happened since then?
MS. McLEAN: I can’t recall any that have been denied. That’s not to say that none, that
there haven’t been denials but none come to mind. That’s usually a significant thing
when the Commission denies something, certainly STRHs. I can’t recall of any but
there might have been a denial since then.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair. And just one other note.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: When we started through this, Pages 1 and 2 have a green, on
the CPR issue
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that was

--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I’m assuming that’s

--

CHAIR COUCH: Those were not
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --settled? Or
CHAIR COUCH: No, it’s not settled.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It’s still green but...
CHAIR COUCH: We’re going with the Planning Department’s recommendations. The CPR
one was my recommendation. Planning Department had no, actually preferred not to
do it, so this is something, we’re going to do the Planning Department’s
recommendations first and then we’ll come back to that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. ‘Cause we have three.. .two more.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I’m kind of okay with that.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. Okay, 500 foot.. .go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
Thanks, Chair.
I think that also, you know, I think
Mr. Hedani mentioned that because of our neighborhoods, a lot of times people don’t
want to come out and complain and so when you have an automatic trigger, it really
is, I guess, more neighborly to allow the Administration or the government to step in
and say, hey, let’s review this instead of your neighbor blowing the whistle on you. I
can totally understand that. I used to, there was a TVR that was next to me and I
never complained and I grunted and I just took it but I hated it being there but I didn’t
blow the whistle and it so happened someone else did. But I completely understand
that concept. $o to have an automatic trigger to allow the government to review and
bring in the public for review or input, I think is justified, so.
CHAIR COUCH: Well, my response to that would be, if you have the automatic trigger, the
500 foot, the people are still going to get notified and they still have to come. If they
don’t come, then there is apparently no opposition, even though they don’t come.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, but the concept is blowing the initial whistle.
wants to be the person to say

Nobody

--

CHAIR COUCH: But are they

--

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --I told

--

CHAIR COUCH: --are they going to do itCOUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --on you, right?
CHAIR COUCH: --if they get the, they’re going to get the notification anyway.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Right, right. And so if I received a notification saying, hey,
the government is requiring this to be a public hearing, then I’m
--

CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.
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COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN:
complaint

--going to go to it instead of me sending my initial

--

CHAIR COUCH: Gotcha.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --and then that being held public and my neighbor, who I’ve
known for 30-some years will then take that against me in retaliation somehow. And
so, of course, I don’t want to be the first person to blow the whistle. I’d rather have
the, I mean, the government do it and then I’d come in and say, hey, you know, look,
there’s problems here, you know.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Understood. Ms. McLean?
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair. I wanted to clarify, again, every applicant needs to notify

--

CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. McLEAN: --within 500 feet, The first operator within 500 feet would only have to go to
Commission if there was protest. The second one that would come in automatically
gets triggered to go to Commission. In either of those cases, if there’s protest or if
there’s another one operating, when they go to Commission, they have to send out a
notice of public hearing so that’s a second notice that neighbors get for those that go
to Commission. So the first time around they’re told you can submit comments to the
Planning Department. The second time, it’s a public hearing before the Planning
Commission. And so, like some of the members have said, the Planning Commission
being sort of the public forum for them and, like you were alluding to, that that could
be a very different context for people to express concerns they might have rather than
just that one and only one notice of give comments to the Planning Department. So,
yes, every applicant has to notify property owners. Those that go to Commission do a
second notice of that public hearing. So that’s a second opportunity for neighbors to
be informed.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: But, usually, Chair, if you’re triggering that second, you
know, 500-foot rule, you’re already living in somewhat of a dense area where there is
that operation of TVRs around you and sometimes you get pressured into your
neighbors by not saying anything. So it’s kinda like even more so you need that
second notice to allow or that ability to come forward and say, look, I live in a dense
area and I am the only single person that wants to protest at the hearing, then allow
that to happen because I think there needs to be a, I guess, a higher threshold when
we’re talking about density, more than 1 within 500 feet. I mean, are we gonna make
a, I mean, let’s go ahead and do zoning then at that point. You know, I think there has
to be a heightened level of scrutiny.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
-

54

-

PLANNING COMMI’I1EE
Council of the County of Maui
January 21, 2016

COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: So, thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: Thank you. Airight, Members, I see that at this point, the 500-foot rule
looks like it’s, we’re not going to make any changes to that. We’ll just double check
that at the next meeting. I want to do one thing, since Mr. White brought it up. Let’s
go back to Page 1, alright, I guess it page, yeah
--

COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, bottom of Page 1.
CHAIR COUCH: --bottom of Page 1. This is the condominium rule, condominiumized rule.
Essentially, you have a lot that’s condominiumized, there’s two houses on it, this
happens on Halama Street very frequently and those two owners have their own house
and right now we only allow one per lot. What the Chair’s recommendation is to say,
one per condominiumized TMK so that if there’s two on a lot then those two each get
their own separate STRHs. Now the Department has said that that’s going to add
density to it. Well, the first guy, he’s going to be fine, the second guy, as it stands
now, will have to get the 500-foot rule issue and the density will be determined there.
It’s not any different if you got a, you know, 20,000 square-foot lot, you
condominiumized it so there’s two 10,000 square-foot lots. It’s not any different than
if they were an actual separate lot. So that’s what the Chair’s recommendation.
Department, you look like you wanted to say something.
MS.

McLEAN:
Thank you, Chair.
As the Department has expressed before,
condominiumization is simply an ownership mechanism.
It doesn’t change the
development potential of a property. It doesn’t change the density of a property. It’s
simply an ownership mechanism. It’s easier and faster than subdividing, sometimes a
lot isn’t big enough to subdivide or the subdivision improvements are cost prohibitive
so condominiumization is a way to divide ownership of a parcel. The County doesn’t
enforce condominiums. We don’t regulate those lots any differently than we do any
other lot and so to allow each condominium unit to have its own permit is treating
that lot differently than any other lot. There are, giving the example of a property
that’s condo’d into two units, is a easier example, but there are lots that are condo’d
into four units and so each of those would be allowed a permit and that’s quadruple
the density that we typically envision for these. It’s not every property, is going to be
eligible or should be eligible for one of these permits. It’s, we don’t think that a
condominiumized lot should reap more benefit from this ordinance than a lot that
hasn’t been condominiumized.

CHAIR COUCH: And, I guess, my response would be, if they subdivided it, that’s not going to
increase the density. Those four, if it happened to be subdivided, the density is still
there. If they’re allowed.. .yeah.
MS. McLEAN:
It’s most likely that it’s been condominiumized because it cannot be
subdivided. People would typically choose to subdivide if they could. It’s more
desirable than a condominium mechanism, than having, you know, you have your
common elements that are jointly owned by the different owners. It’s usually because
subdivision improvements are expensive or the lot isn’t large enough to be subdivided.
-
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CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Well, Members, this isn’t going to go quickly either. Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, I would just suggest that, as one of the testifiers earlier
stated, these are permits that don’t go, they’re not awarded to the parcel
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --whether it’s a TMK, whether we call it a TMK or a lot. This is a
permit that’s awarded to an individual
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and so I, while I understand the Department’s concerns, I
don’t share the level of concern because the, any, even if there’s four lots, once one of
them gets a permit, the others are gonna have to go
--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE:
through the process, just like anyone else would, and, you
know, we tax all of these individually.
--

CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: We don’t tax the lot, we tax the individual condominium unit,
whether it’s a single-family home or whether it’s in a condominium, so, or what
people
--

CHAIR COUCH: Or apartment, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --normally think of a condominium. So I’m comfortable with
this. I think it’s, for me, it’s a fairness issue. It’s, we’re treating, you know, while the
Department is looking at it lot by lot, I think this is one where we need to treat
ownership of a lot, or ownership of a TMK similarly.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So to me this is a fairness issue and it’s a pretty easy decision.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay, any objection to that? That’s the Chair’s recommendation.
the Department has an objection to that. If we could.. .yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I, no, I agree with Department.
CHAIR COUCH: You agree with, okay.
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COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: I agree with Department, and in this, our paperwork, it says,
Corporation Counsel to research and come back, item deferred.
So is there a
follow-up from Corporation Counsel?
CHAIR COUCH: If there’s anything...now it’s mine. It’s after 12:00. This thing turns back
on after 12:00.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: What’s the question?
COUNCILMEM3ER COCHRAN: It doesn’t really say
CHAIR COUCH: I’m trying to remember what the question was. We have it down here.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It was written by

--

CHAIR COUCH: I don’t
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the Department.
CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it was written.. .yeah.
MS. McLEAN: Jen Oana was the deputy who was here at the last meeting and I recall her
saying that there was something she wanted to look into but I can’t remember what
the question was.
CHAIR COUCH: And she’ll be back here on the

4th

MR. HOPPER: Not necessarily, I wouldn’t count on a specific deputy in

--

CHAIR COUCH: Oh.
MR. HOPPER: --certain cases. If there’s an outstanding question on this, I’m not sure what
it is. It seems like a decision by the Committee if they want to have a, to treat lots by
a tax map key or treat lots by some other manner as far as who can get a permit.
CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. HOPPER: I mean if that’s the issue then I think that’s up to the Council.
particularly see what the legal issue is involved here or

I don’t

--

CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
MR. HOPPER: --why there’d be a legal question unless I kind of know what the question is
or why there’s a problem.
CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Mclean?

-
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MS. McLEAN: And, again, we disagree with the proposed amendment. If you choose to go
forward with it, that means that each CPR’d property would be entitled to one STRH
Permit as if it were a lot. And we would also want to clarify then how notice is given
and that those different units would be considered separate lots so that when that
second one comes in for its permit, it would go to Planning Commission.
CHAIR COUCH: Yes.
MS. McLEAN: Is that what your intent is? ‘Cause that should be clarified ‘cause when you
talk about surrounding property owners within 500 feet, I could see 1, a CPR owner
arguing that, oh, I don’t have to notify the co-owners of my lot. So just making sure
--

CHAIR COUCH: Good

--

MS. McLEAN: --that they

--

CHAIR COUCH: --good point there.
MS. McLEAN: --would have to be notified.
CHAIR COUCH: Okay. Yeah, we’ll.. .that’s a good point. We’ll bring that up, see if we can
come up with some language that the notification needs to be clarified. How’s that?
Okay, we can see if we can come up with language for that. And then, since there is
not consensus, we’ll have a vote on that at the next meeting when I can get the right
Airight,
language.
So Staff and I will work on potential language for that.
Members.. .yes?
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Yeah, Chair, I just wanted to let you know that, yeah, I
concur with Mr. White on that in terms of also looking at cleaning up the language
--

CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEM3ER GUZMAN: --for notice. It’s very reasonable

--

CHAIR COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: --to look at that issue. Thank you.
CHAIR COUCH: So, yeah, we can, what we’ll do is we’ll see, we’ll come up with the language
and then we’ll have a vote on it at the next, at the continuation of this meeting. With
that, Members, it’s a little bit after noon and, without objections, I would like to recess
this meeting to February 4th at 9 o’clock. Any objections to that?
COUNCILMEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR COUCH: Airight, this meeting is in recess.
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